## A design framework for additive manufacturing based on the integration of axiomatic design approach, inverse problem-solving and an additive manufacturing database

by

### Sarath Renjith

## A thesis submitted to the graduate faculty

## in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

## MASTER OF SCIENCE

## Major: Industrial Engineering

Program of Study Committee: Gül Erdem Okudan Kremer, Major Professor Michael Scott Helwig, Committee Member Mark Mba-Wright, Committee Member

The student author, whose presentation of the scholarship herein was approved by the program of study committee, is solely responsible for the content of this thesis. The Graduate College will ensure this thesis is globally accessible and will not permit alterations after a degree is conferred.

Iowa State University

Ames, Iowa

2018

Copyright ©, Sarath Chennamkulam Renjith, 2018. All rights reserved.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	iii
LIST OF TABLES	⁄ii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	ix
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	10
CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW 1	13
2.1 Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM)	13
2.2 Additive Manufacturing Capabilities	22
CHAPTER 3. METHODOLOGY	13
3.1 Axiomatic design approach	13
3.2 Inverse problem-solving approach based on TRIZ	16
3.3 Additive manufacturing database	19
3.4 Proposed design framework	52
3 4 1 Conceptual design phase	53
3 4 2 Embodiment design phase	55
3.4.3 Detailed design phase	56
CHAPTER 4. CASE STUDIES	57
4.1 Case study 1: Redesigning a housing cover	57
4.1.1 Conceptual design phase	58
4.1.2 Embodiment design phase	51
4.1.3 Detailed design phase	53
4.2 Case study 2: Redesigning a link-pin assembly	55
4.2.1 Conceptual design phase	55
4.2.2 Embodiment design phase	59
4.2.3 Detailed design phase	71
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION & CONCLUSIONS	74
REFERENCES	77
APPENDIX A	37
APPENDIX B	38

## LIST OF FIGURES

# Page

Figure 1 Powder-based additive manufacturing process. Adopted from Poprawe (2005)
Figure 2 Design methodology proposed by Rodrigue and Rivette (2010) 1:
Figure 3 Redesigning a square bracket using parametric optimization. Adopted 1:
Figure 4 Designing a salt shaker and ice cream scoop with and without using the DfAM database. Adopted from Bin Maidin et al. (2012)
Figure 5 A salt cellar and its 3D modular graphical representation. Adapted from Boyard et al. (2015)
Figure 6 Modified turbine blade with integrated ink cartridge designed by the forced association of a turbine blade (AM domain) and ball point ink pen (another domain). Adopted from Rias and Segonds (2016)
Figure 7 3D printed lamp designed by Bathsheba Grossman (Materialise, 2008) (a) and a 3D printed removable partial framework model (Stratasys, 2017a).
<ul> <li>Figure 8 A lattice cell made using a laser fusion process (Petrovic et al., 2011) (a), acetabular cup with porous lattice structure (Sing et al., 2016) (b) and a tibial stem made using Electron Beam Melting process (Murr et al., 2012) (c).</li> </ul>
Figure 9 Topology optimization process of a metal bracket. Adopted from Komi (2014)
Figure 10 Example of part consolidation. An aircraft duct with 16 components (a) consolidated into a single component (b) (Gibson and Rosen, 2015)
Figure 11 A pulley driven snake like robot made using stereolithography (a) (Gibson and Rosen, 2015), gear trains made of aluminum alloys with 0.8 mm clearance (b) (Calignano et al., 2014), a 13 piece articulating section made using laser sintering (c) (Zelinski, 2012) and a universal joint fabricated with Vero-white material (d) (Chen and Zhezheng, 2011)

Figure 12 Injection mold insert with cooling channel (Gibbons and Hansell, 2005) (a), hydraulic valve block (b) (Komi, 2014), and robot arm with	
internal air ducts (EOS GmbH, 2014) (c)(d)	29
Figure 13 Printed parts of a chair and the assembled chair (a) (Luo et al., 2016). Printed cantilever snap-fit (b) (Low, 2018)	31
Figure 14 Mold with conformal cooling channels (Campbell et al., 2013)	32
<ul> <li>Figure 15 Wind turbine with 3D printed modular parts (Kostakis et al., 2013), dielectric pillars directly fabricated over a silicon chip (Rahman et al., 2015) (b), printed object with hair like structures (Ou et al., 2016) (c), hearing aid cap with 200µm diameter holes (Bertsch et al., 2000)(d)</li> </ul>	33
Figure 16 Ice cream cup with surface texture (a) (Van Rompay et al., 2018), 3D printed motorcycle hand-grip (b)(Moto3designs, 2017), jewelry model built on a Solidscape 3D printer (c) (Rhinojewel, 2018), 3D printed text (d) (Sculpteo, 2018).	34
Figure 17 Example of materials suitable for 3D printing along with their properties. Copyright (Senvol LLC, 2018)	35
Figure 18 GPS device prototype printed using Poly-jet multicolor printing (a) (Stratasys, 2017b), globe printed using a dual-extruder printer (b) (Hergel and Lefebvre, 2014), and a carbon fiber reinforced part with nylon outer shell (Alex Crease, 2016) (c).	36
Figure 19 Infill percentages and infill patterns (3DPlatform, 2018)	37
Figure 20 Stair-case effect on a 3D printed frog (Francois, 2013)	39
Figure 21 Axiomatic design approach of mapping functional requirements, design parameters and process variables (Salonitis, 2016)	44
Figure 22 Hierarchical structure of functional requirements and design parameters (Shirwaiker and Okudan, 2008)	44
Figure 23 Defining the design problem in the axiomatic design structure in terms of FRs, DPs and AMCs	46
Figure 24 Inverse problem-solving approach. Adapted from Rodrigue and Rivette (2010).	48
Figure 25 Home screen of the database with "search" feature	50
Figure 26 Search results for "remove material" shown in Figure 25	51

Figure 27 Flowchart of the proposed design framework	52
Figure 28 Searching the keyword in the additive manufacturing database (a), search results (b) and detailed description of the additive manufacturing capability (c)	54
Figure 29 A functional diagram of a wheel by Cascini et al. 2004. The components of wheel (rim, spoke and hub), their actions and their interactions	54
Figure 30 Initial design (isometric view on the left and cross-sectional view on the right) of the housing cover	57
Figure 31 The initial design of the part and the functional analysis of its components (Housing cover, gasket and threaded socket)	57
Figure 32 Hierarchical structure of functional requirements, design parameter and process variables	60
Figure 33 Initial design of the housing cover (left). Consolidated design of the housing cover (right)	61
Figure 34 Consolidated design of the housing cover (left). Modified design of the housing cover with thin fins (right)	62
Figure 35 Modifying the internal structure of the part by adding a lattice structure (cross-sectional view of the housing cover).	63
Figure 36 Thermal analysis on the design without fins and with fins	63
Figure 37 CAD Design and polymer 3D printing example for a link-pin assembly in a hydraulic pump	66
Figure 38 Result summary of conceptual design phase	66
Figure 39 Derivation of an additive manufacturing capability for material removal	68
Figure 40 Initial design of the assembly (a) and consolidated design of the assembly (b)	70
Figure 41 Consolidated design of the assembly (a), finite element analysis on the consolidated design (b), topologically optimized shape of the part and the design after material removal (d)	71
Figure 42 Final part design derived in detailed design phase	72
Figure 43 Table in MS Access with additive manufacturing capabilities.	87

## LIST OF TABLES

I	Page
Table 1 DfAM approaches in literature	14
Table 2 Summary of additive manufacturing capabilities reviewed	40
Table 3 Inverse problems solving method	49
Table 4 Deriving solutions using inverse problem-solving approach	60
Table 5 Comparison between original and redesigned parts	64
Table 6 Deriving solutions using inverse problem-solving approach	69
Table 7 Comparison between original and redesigned parts	73

### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

First, I would like to thank my research advisor Dr. Gül Kremer, for her guidance, motivation, expertise and encouragement throughout my graduate career. I am grateful to have her as my advisor and she has been a tremendous source of inspiration. I have been fortunate to take some wonderful classes during my graduate studies at Iowa State University, especially with Dr. Michael Helwig, and Dr. Mark Mba-Wright and I would like to extend my sincere gratitude to them for being my committee members and for their guidance and support throughout the course of this research.

I would also like to express my special gratitude to Dr. Kijung Park for his guidance on my research. Without his valuable comments, suggestions and advice, this research would not have been possible. I am also grateful to Dr. Elif Elcin Günay for her support during the course of this research.

I would also like to thank IISE and ISERC 2018 for providing me an opportunity to present and discuss the preliminary work of this thesis.

In addition, I would also like to thank my friends, colleagues, the department faculty and staff for making my time at Iowa State University a wonderful experience. I would also like to thank my parents for facilitating all my needs and for their continuous love and support throughout my life.

This work was partially funded by the National Science Foundation under award number DUE-1723736. Any opinions, findings, conclusions and/or recommendations expressed in this paper are those of the author's and do not necessarily reflect the NSF's views.

#### ABSTRACT

Additive manufacturing has emerged as an integral part of modern manufacturing because of its unique capabilities and has already found its applications in various domains such as aerospace, automotive, medicine, and architecture. In order to take the full advantage of this breakthrough manufacturing technology, it is imperative that practical design frameworks or methodologies are developed. Consequently, Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM) has risen to provide a set of guidelines during the product design process. The existing DfAM methods have certain limitations in that the capabilities of an additive manufacturing process are not effectively considered in the early design stage, and most of them rely on the direct application of existing methods for conventional manufacturing. Furthermore, existing DfAM methods lack suitability for additive manufacturing novices. To tackle these issues, this study develops a design framework for additive manufacturing through the integration of axiomatic design approach and theory of inventive problem-solving (TRIZ) with the consideration of additive manufacturing environment. This integrated approach is effective because an axiomatic design approach can be used to systematically define and analyze a design problem, while the inverse problem-solving approach of TRIZ combined with an additive manufacturing database can be used as an idea generation tool that can generate innovative solutions for the design problem. Two case studies are presented to apply and validate the proposed design framework.

ix

### **CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION**

Additive manufacturing refers to a group of technologies that can build threedimensional solid objects from their digital models by selectively accumulating material layer-by-layer (SME, 2018). The process of additive manufacturing takes information from the computer aided design (CAD) model of an object and converts it into thin 'slices' that contain information of each layer to be printed. The CAD model is then built by an additive manufacturing machine one slice at a time with each subsequent slice built on the previous one (see Figure 1) (Wong and Hernandez, 2012; Diegel et al., 2010). Additive manufacturing has emerged as an integral part of modern manufacturing because of its ability to fabricate complex shapes (i.e., design freedom), to consolidate separated parts into one integral part, and to create sustainable products by reducing their environmental impact (Rosen, 2014; Salonitis, 2016). These unique capabilities of additive manufacturing have found their applications in various domains such as aerospace, automotive, healthcare, and architecture (Wong and Hernandez, 2012).



Figure 1 Powder-based additive manufacturing process. Adopted from Poprawe (2005). With the capabilities of additive manufacturing, it is necessary to have

practical design frameworks or methodologies that enable designers or engineers to generate

effective product designs for additive manufacturing (Diegel et al., 2010). In this regard, the concept of Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM) has risen to provide a set of guidelines and tools that facilitate the consideration and evaluation of constraints and capabilities in additive manufacturing during a product design process (Diegel et al., 2010; Laverne et al., 2014). However, DfAM approaches in literature tend to rely on the direct application of existing methods for conventional manufacturing without their appropriate transition for additive manufacturing (Salonitis, 2016). Also, the existing DfAM frameworks do not sufficiently reflect the process capabilities and constraints of additive manufacturing in the early design phase (Laverne et al., 2015); in fact, few DfAM methodologies make use of design problem analysis tools in order to systematically approach the design problem (Kumke et al., 2016). Furthermore, there is a lack of methods that enable additive manufacturing novices to generate creative design solutions (Booth et al., 2017; Rias and Segonds, 2016).

To tackle the above issues in DfAM, this study aims to develop a design framework for additive manufacturing through the integration of axiomatic design and inverse problem-solving in the theory of inventive problem-solving (TRIZ), that is facilitated through a database system for additive manufacturing capabilities. The main objective of the framework is to help users to systematically analyze design problems and thereby to develop innovative design solutions by identifying the suitable additive manufacturing capabilities. In the proposed framework, an axiomatic design approach is used to systematically define a design problem in terms of functional requirements, design parameters, and corresponding additive manufacturing capabilities. Under a defined design problem structure, an inverse problem-solving approach based on TRIZ is used to derive design parameters that can satisfy

initially defined functional requirements. Then, a database system searches appropriate additive manufacturing capabilities corresponding to the design parameters, so that users can easily identify effective additive manufacturing solutions to realize the product design. The proposed methodology, by considering additive manufacturing capabilities in the early design phase, allows designers who are not familiar with additive manufacturing to leverage the potentials of additive manufacturing. This design framework can be used to redesign existing products that are designed for conventional manufacturing as well as to design new products to be manufactured using additive manufacturing technologies.

The thesis is structured as follows: Chapter 2 comprehensively reviews the existing literature on Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM) and the additive manufacturing capabilities in subsections 2.1 and 2.2, respectively. Chapter 3 discusses the proposed methodology in detail through four subsections. Section 3. 1 discusses the axiomatic design approach used to systemically structure a design problem, Section 3.2 discusses the inverse problem-solving method based on TRIZ used to derive design parameters that can satisfy initially defined functional requirements, Section 3.3 discusses the additive manufacturing database system used to identify additive manufacturing capabilities corresponding to the design parameters, and Section 3.4 proposes a design framework that integrates the axiomatic design approach, the inverse problems solving method, and the additive manufacturing database. Chapter 4 applies the proposed DfAM framework to two case studies to demonstrate the application of the framework. Finally, Chapter 5 discusses results from the two case studies and provides conclusions with limitations and future work.

### CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW

### 2.1 Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM)

Laverne et al. (2014) defined Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM) as a set of methodology and tools that helps designers to take the specificity of additive manufacturing into consideration during a product design stage. These methods enable designers to exploit the unique capabilities of additive manufacturing, so that they can create an additional value for manufacturers and users (Klahn et al., 2015). Kumke et al. (2016) classified the DfAM approaches in literature into two categories: DfAM for design decisions and DfAM for manufacturing decisions. Design approaches for additive manufacturing that comprise of guidelines, rules, and methodologies to support designers to utilize the design potentials of additive manufacturing fall in the former category. The latter category includes upstream, downstream, and other generic DfAM related activities carried out in a new product development processes such as activities concerning the manufacturing process itself (e.g., process selection, selection of part candidates) that are performed by manufacturing specialists instead of design engineers.

This study focuses on the DfAM approaches in literature that belong to DfAM for design decisions. Recent DfAM approaches in this category are summarized in Table 1. A general design methodology comprises of three main phases; 1) conceptual design phase, where the basic solution principles for a design problem are identified to derive initial design concepts, 2) embodiment design phase, where most of the design engineering work is done by incorporating the solution principles, and 3) detailed design phase, where the design is refined to satisfy the design parameters and requirements such as tolerance, loading conditions, and process specifications (Laverne et al., 2015).

Authors	Design problem	Idea generation	Des con	ign pl nside	hase red	AMCs considered in conceptual		
	analysis tool	tool	С	Ε	D	phase?		
Rodrigue et al., 2010		TRIZ	٥	•		۵		
Maidin et al., 2012		Design feature database						
Vayre et al., 2012	Parametric optimization		٥			۵		
Boyard et al., 2013	3D modular graph							
Klahn et al., 2015					٥			
Laverne et al., 2015		Brainstorming						
Salonitis et al., 2015	Specification analysis		٥			۵		
Kumke et al., 2016	DfAM based on VDI2221	Catalogues, feature database	٥	٥	٥	۵		
Rias et al., 2016		Forced association						
Salonitis et al., 2016	Axiomatic design					۵		
Kamps et al., 2017	TRIZ	Biomimicry database				D		

Table 1 DfAM approaches in literature

\*C = conceptual phase, E = embodiment phase, D = detailed phase,  $\Box$  = not covered,  $\blacksquare$  = partially covered,  $\blacksquare$  = covered in detail, AMC = additive manufacturing capability

Different design frameworks in the literature focus on one or multiple general design phases by incorporating the existing design problem analysis tools and idea generation tools into their design frameworks. Rodrigue and Rivette (2010) proposed a design methodology for additive manufacturing that combines the benefits of Design for Assembly (DFA) and Design for Manufacturing (DFM) (see Figure 2). The process begins by determining the parts of an assembly that can be consolidated, and a product is then redesigned by consolidating those parts. Next, the functions and characteristics of the parts for user requirement satisfaction and design failure prevention are identified using TRIZ and are optimized using a Finite Element Analysis (FEA) software. This step follows the selection of materials based on the functions and characteristics identified in the previous step. The primary focus of this approach is the embodiment design phase, and it does not elaborate on how the appropriate additive manufacturing capabilities are identified for each feature to be optimized.



Figure 2 Design methodology proposed by Rodrigue and Rivette (2010).

Vayre et al. (2012) claim that additive manufacturing is a breakthrough in manufacturing, but it is yet to be followed by a breakthrough in the designing process. They proposed a general design methodology for additive manufacturing, involving analysis of part specifications, generation of initial shapes, analysis of these shapes based on geometrical parameters, and optimizing the shape by tuning up the parameters (Figure 3).



Figure 3 Redesigning a square bracket using parametric optimization. Adopted from Vayre et al. (2012).

Salonitis and Zarban (2015) proposed a methodology to redesign existing components for additive manufacturing, which begins with the evaluation of additive manufacturing process specifications and functional requirements of the part. This is followed by topological optimization to remove unstressed material from a part to derive initial concepts and a multi-criteria decision analysis to evaluate design alternatives. Focusing on the embodiment and detailed design phases, these studies do not explicitly describe how the capabilities of additive manufacturing can be effectively determined to optimize design parameters.

Salonitis (2016) proposed a design framework for additive manufacturing using axiomatic design theory where the functional requirements are mapped to design parameters and process variables through a zig zag decomposition method. Design solutions were evaluated using the independence axiom and information axiom of axiomatic design theory. This design framework focuses on the conceptual design phase, and it does not discuss how to systematically map functional requirements into design parameters and process variables. Kamps et al. (2017) proposed a creative design methodology that incorporates biomimicry and TRIZ for part optimization. The steps in the design framework include part analysis, functional analysis of the main and subfunctions of the components using TRIZ, abstract biomimetic design (database augmented analogy search for each function), and final part design. The methodology was demonstrated by redesigning a gear wheel. Six functions (torque transmission, mass reduction, friction reduction, mechanical stability, heat transfer and damping) were identified through the functional analysis. A biomimetic analogy search for each of these functions was conducted. The design solutions were identified by selecting a biomimetic-analogy for each of the functions. This framework demonstrates the benefit of using an existing design problem analysis tool in the conceptual design stage to systematically define and understand the design problem.

Bin Maidin et al. (2012) developed an additive manufacturing design feature database to support new product development and to inspire designers during the conceptual design phase. The authors identified a total of 113 additive manufacturing enabled design features

from case studies in literature and organized these into a taxonomy with four top-level categories; user fit requirement, improve functionality requirement, consolidation requirement, and aesthetics requirement. The effectiveness of the database was determined through user trials and feedback from respondents who indicated that the database tool enabled them to access more information (i.e., additive manufacturing enabled features) during the design process. Figure 4 shows two products that were designed during the user trials. The trials showed that the tools provided various ideas and features for the product designs. This study demonstrates that the use of an idea generation tool in the conceptual design phase could be effective to incorporate additive manufacturing capabilities into product design.



Figure 4 Designing a salt shaker and ice cream scoop with and without using the DfAM database. Adopted from Bin Maidin et al. (2012).

Boyard et al. (2015) proposed a five-step design methodology including identification of functional specifications, conceptual design, architectural design, detailed design, and implementation. The authors performed loops of Design for Manufacturing (DFM) and Design for Assembly (DFA) in parallel during the architectural design and detailed design stages of a design process. They used a 3D modular graph to represent a product (See Figure 5). Each function (of the product) is represented as a sphere and the functions are grouped into sets. The segments indicate the direct connections between the functions and the 3D modular graph represents the spatial organization of the functions with each other. According to the authors, this modular representation allows reconfiguration of the design, if necessary, during discussion of conceptual design with the stakeholders.



Figure 5 A salt cellar and its 3D modular graphical representation. Adapted from Boyard et al. (2015).

Rias and Segonds (2016) categorized existing DfAM methods into three categories; 1) DfAM methods focused on modifying the inner and outer form of a part, 2) DfAM methods focused on redesigning products that embody assemblies, and 3) DfAM methods focused on incorporating AM capabilities into the product design. The authors assert that very few methods focused on generating creative concepts in an early design stage. They proposed a five-step design methodology including features discovery (gathering examples of features that have been already realized using additive manufacturing and examples from other domains), idea exploration (forced association of additive manufacturing example with other domain example), ideas evaluation, concept generation and concept evaluation. The methodology was illustrated by the generation of a modified turbine blade (i.e., cartridge blade) with an integrated ink cartridge an as shown in Figure 6. The forced association between an additive manufacturing domain and other domain examples could be effective to find new products that can be manufactured using additive manufacturing. However, this study does not describe how the additive manufacturing capabilities could be incorporated into the product design effectively.



Figure 6 Modified turbine blade with integrated ink cartridge designed by the forced association of a turbine blade (AM domain) and ball point ink pen (another domain). Adopted from Rias and Segonds (2016).

Laverne et al. (2015) classified existing DFAM methods into three categories: opportunistic DfAM, restrictive DfAM, and dual DfAM. The aim of opportunistic DfAM is to fully take advantage of geometric and material complexity available in additive manufacturing. Restrictive DfAM focuses on the limitations of a specific additive manufacturing process such as the performance and specifications of an additive manufacturing machine, manufacturability and properties of usable materials, and guides the users to design around these limitations. A dual DfAM combines both the opportunistic and restrictive approaches. The authors state that such a combined approach is more conducive for product innovation. The authors proposed an assembly based DfAM method that uses additive manufacturing knowledge during the idea generation stage of a product design process. The steps in this method include development of concepts, working principles, working structures, and synthesis and conversion of data into design features. The authors conducted an experiment where three groups of participants were asked to design a robot. Two groups had knowledge of AM (i.e., one group had AM experts among them and the other group was provided with technical memos that described advantages and drawbacks of AM). The results showed that the initial design concepts developed by the groups with AM knowledge had more functionalities that were in line with AM capabilities. This study demonstrates the effectiveness of using idea generation tools in the conceptual design phase in developing innovative solutions.

Klahn et al. (2015) presented two design strategies (i.e., manufacturing driven and function driven) to develop products using additive manufacturing for two case studies. The manufacturing driven strategy should be selected when there is a cost benefit associated with using additive manufacturing instead of conventional manufacturing, and the designer will have to stick to the design rules of conventional manufacturing. For instance, when mass customization is involved, like in the case of additively manufactured dental implants, a manufacturing driven strategy could be followed. A function driven strategy is selected when additive manufacturing capabilities are used to improve the functions (or performance) of the product. According to this strategy, an object is designed only according to the functions of the component (e.g. reduce weight, improve efficiency etc.) and the designer neglects the rules of conventional manufacturing. The resulting design can be only produced by additive manufacturing.

Kumke et al. (2016) proposed a new design framework for additive manufacturing based on an existing design methodology (i.e., VDI 2221, a systematic design development standard by The Association of German Engineers). The design development process is divided into ten modules (i.e., 1) defining product requirements, 2) determination of functions, 3) development of basic solution ideas, 4) dividing product into realizable modules, 5) technical feasibility analysis and process selection, 6) economic feasibility analysis, 7) optimization of product properties, 8) AM-conformal embodiment design, 9) design validation and manufacturability analysis, and 10) functional extension and parts consolidation. The framework can be advantageous since it provides structured guidelines to a designer to incorporate additive manufacturing potentials. The modularity of the framework allows the integration of existing DfAM tools and methods into the framework. The authors also emphasize the need of systematic utilization of AM potentials in the early design phase.

Though the DfAM frameworks and methodologies that were reviewed have their merits, they have certain limitations as well. Enabling designers in identifying and incorporating the AM capabilities into the product design, is one of the main challenges in developing a DfAM framework. From Table 1, it can be seen that, few studies have considered AM capabilities in the conceptual design phase. Among those, only few have considered AM capabilities in detail in the conceptual design phase. It is evident that there is a lack of design frameworks that enable the user to consider the process capabilities of additive manufacturing in the early design stages. Another limitation of the existing frameworks is the complexity of the methodology. The usability of a design framework gets

restricted to experienced designers if the framework itself is over complicated. Among the existing DfAM methodologies, few make use of design problem analysis tools in order to systematically approach the design problem and generate creative solutions. A design framework, that supports designers with AM capabilities effectively during the conceptual design phase, is lacking in literature.

To tackle these issues, this study proposes a design framework combining the axiomatic design approach (AD), an inverse problem-solving method based on the theory of inventive problem-solving (TRIZ) and an additive manufacturing database. The axiomatic design approach is used to systematically define a design problem in terms of functional requirements, design parameters, and corresponding additive manufacturing capabilities. Under a defined design problem structure, an inverse problem-solving approach is used to derive design parameters that can satisfy initially defined functional requirements. Then, a database system searches appropriate additive manufacturing capabilities corresponding to the design parameters, so that users can easily identify effective additive manufacturing solutions to realize the product design. This systematic approach is expected to be beneficial for designers who are AM novices, in incorporating the AM capabilities effectively into the product design during the early design phase.

### 2.2 Additive Manufacturing Capabilities

A thorough literature review was conducted to understand capabilities of additive manufacturing technologies. The design parameters associated with these capabilities were identified during the review. This section summarizes main additive manufacturing capabilities that were identified from literature. These capabilities identified in this section are included in an additive manufacturing database system discussed in section 3.3.

1) Freeform shapes

Additive manufacturing involves a layer-by-layer fabrication process. This enables designers to fabricate almost any shape or topology (Seepersad et al., 2012). Additive manufacturing, which can eliminate the manufacturing constraints of conventional manufacturing processes (e.g., tooling clearances and undercuts), has significantly broadened design freedom through (Yang and Zhao, 2015). While traditional manufacturing methods can only make a finite spectrum of shapes, 3D printing eliminates the need of re-tooling and can fabricate a different shape each time, paving way for mass customization (Lipson and Kurman, 2017). This geometric freedom enabled by additive manufacturing provides aesthetic, functional, economical, and ergonomic benefits (Thompson et al., 2016). The capability of additive manufacturing to produce parts with complex shapes has found its applications in interior designing, medicine, automotive, and aerospace industries (see Figure

7).



Figure 7 3D printed lamp designed by Bathsheba Grossman (Materialise, 2008) (a) and a 3D printed removable partial framework model (Stratasys, 2017a).

2) Lattice structures and porous objects

Lattice structures, also known as cellular structures, are a network of struts (Kantareddy, 2016). Additive manufacturing technologies enables incorporating these complex structures into the product design and they have already found their application in medical, automotive and aerospace industries (Petrovic et al., 2009; Iyibilgin et al., 2013). Various types of lattice structures can be achieved by changing the arrangement of the struts.



Figure 8 A lattice cell made using a laser fusion process (Petrovic et al., 2011) (a), acetabular cup with porous lattice structure (Sing et al., 2016) (b) and a tibial stem made using Electron Beam Melting process (Murr et al., 2012) (c).

These structures have high strength to stiffness ratio, good energy absorption characteristics, and acoustic insulation properties. Another reason for using these structures is to reduce the weight or the use of material (Gibson and Rosen, 2015). Lattice structures have high surface area which enables effective heat transfer from the structure to the environment (Wadley, 2006). The use of lattice structures as deployable structures (where they are stored in compact configurations initially and are deployed when needed) has also been reported (Maheshwaraa et al., 2007). Figure 8 shows a lattice cell and its applications. Additive manufacturing processes like electron beam melting and selective laser sintering have the ability to produce metallic scaffolds with accurately controlled porosity and have been found suitable for metallic orthopedic implant applications (Murr et al., 2012) (Taniguchi et al., 2016). The porous implants promote tissue in-growth and anchor the implant to the surrounding bone, making them ideal substitutes for bones (Sing et al., 2016; Emmelmann et al., 2011).

### 3) Topology optimization

Topology optimization is a Finite Element Analysis (FEA) based method to optimize the geometry of the part to reduce its weight while maintaining the strength (Brackett et al., 2011). An FEA software discretizes the part into elements and then optimizes the density of each element (Kantareddy, 2016). An optimized shape of the part is generated by the software with material removed from all unstressed regions. This optimized shape is usually a complex shape that is difficult to be manufactured using conventional manufacturing process. Additive manufacturing can be used to produce these complex shapes and hence topology optimization combined with additive manufacturing can be used to produce strong light-weight components (Salonitis and Zarban, 2015; Rodrigue and Rivette, 2010; Erin, 2014; Tang and Zhao, 2015; Galjaard et al., 2015). Figure 9 shows the topology optimization process of a metal bracket.



Figure 9 Topology optimization process of a metal bracket. Adopted from Komi (2014).4) Part consolidation

The process of reducing the part count in an assembly by joining multiple parts of an assembly into one integral part is called part-consolidation. Additive manufacturing allows assemblies to be printed as one integral part. According to Yang et al. (2015), the possibilities for part consolidation in an assembly has been broadened as a result of the evolution of additive manufacturing; a process that is not bound by the constraints of conventional manufacturing. An example of part consolidation is shown in Figure 10. Consolidating parts is advantageous as it reduces the number of individual components making the assembling process easier.



Figure 10 Example of part consolidation. An aircraft duct with 16 components (a) consolidated into a single component (b) (Gibson and Rosen, 2015).

Furthermore, removal of joints eliminates potential leak points. Schmelzle et al. (2015) redesigned a hydraulic manifold to understand the process of redesigning a multicomponent assembly and the redesigned part had a weight reduction of 60% and height reduction of 53%. The amount of benefit that can be achieved through part consolidation is directly proportional to the overall number of components and the complexity of the design (Rodrigue and Rivette, 2010).

## 5) Non-assembly mechanisms

Non-assembly mechanisms are operational mechanisms (with kinematic joints) that do not require assembling. Additive manufacturing enables the fabrication of non-assembly mechanisms (Gibson and Rosen, 2015; Calì et al., 2012; Koo et al., 2014; Zammori et al., 2006). This can be achieved by providing adequate clearances between the kinematic joints (Calignano et al., 2014). This ensures that enough support material fills the gap between the moving parts and prevent them from bonding together. Furthermore, any remaining interstitial material such as metal-powder and resin would have to be removed after the manufacturing process to enable the free movement of the parts. Figure 11 shows examples for parts with movable joints made using additive manufacturing.



Figure 11 A pulley driven snake like robot made using stereolithography (a) (Gibson and Rosen, 2015), gear trains made of aluminum alloys with 0.8 mm clearance (b) (Calignano et al., 2014), a 13 piece articulating section made using laser sintering (c) (Zelinski, 2012) and a universal joint fabricated with Vero-white material (d) (Chen and Zhezheng, 2011)

Fabrication of non-assembly mechanisms eliminates the assembling process which, sometimes can be challenging when small, intricately moving components are involved (Zelinski, 2012). Calignano et al. (2014) studied the application of laser sintering in fabricating non-assembly mechanisms and found that the mobility and stability of the joint is dependent on the clearance which in turn is dependent on the design of the joint, the orientation on the building platform and the powder material. Chen and Zhezheng (2011) developed a systematic method to minimize joint clearance for similar non-assembly mechanisms.

6) Internal channels

Complex internal features like conformal cooling channels, air ducts, fluid channels etc. that can improve the functionality and performance of a part can be created using additive manufacturing (Gibbons and Hansell, 2005; Klahn et al., 2014; EOS GmbH, 2014; Petrovic et al., 2009). Internal channels that are difficult to be manufactured using conventional manufacturing processes can be created using AM technologies. Gibbons et al. (2005) created injection mold inserts with complex flood-cooled cooling channels using electron beam melting (EBM) process and found that the cooling efficiency was significantly higher than the un-cooled and baffled cooled inserts (See Figure 12).



Figure 12 Injection mold insert with cooling channel (Gibbons and Hansell, 2005) (a), hydraulic valve block (b) (Komi, 2014), and robot arm with internal air ducts (EOS GmbH, 2014) (c)(d)

ASS Maschinenbau (EOS GmbH, 2014) developed a light weight robotic gripper hand with integrated air channels for the pharmaceutical industry (See Figure 12). The integrated design of air channels within the arm reduced the assembly time, weight and errors due to improper gripping. Komi (2014) manufactured a hydraulic valve block using selective laser sintering (SLS) process (See Figure 12). The valve block created using SLS had internal channels for improved flow and reduced the chance of leaks since no auxiliary channels were present (which are required if the block was manufactured by subtractive manufacturing techniques). 7) Segmentation

Additive manufacturing technologies can be used to print parts with interlocking features which enables a large part to be partitioned into smaller parts that can later be repeatedly disassembled and reassembled (Song et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2016). This process is called segmentation. Connecting parts by interlocking features can be advantageous because it facilitates a cost-effective way of maintenance since only a part need to be reprinted if the part breaks (rather than creating the whole object again). Other benefits of this approach are: a) segmentation of an object that can be reassembled and disassembled is conducive for storage and transportation, b) no extra connectors are required since the part are connected to each other by their geometry, c) strong inter-part connections can be achieved since the part are supported by inter blockage with their geometry, d) enables production of parts with cleaner surface without drilling and protrusions, and e) parts that are larger than the print volume of the printer can be decomposed into smaller parts and joined together later (Luo et al., 2016; Low, 2018) (Figure 13). There have also been studies where the object was portioned as smaller parts that were made using an additive manufacturing

technology and later joined together by other joining processes like welding and gluing (Meisel et al., 2017; Shapeways, 2014).



Figure 13 Printed parts of a chair and the assembled chair (a) (Luo et al., 2016). Printed cantilever snap-fit (b) (Low, 2018)

8) Embedded components

Material is added layer by layer when a part is produced using an additive manufacturing technology and this enables components to be embedded within printed parts (Gibson and Rosen, 2015; Joe Lopes et al., 2012; Ian et al., 2013). Campbell et al. (2013) manufactured an injection mold tool with conformal cooling using direct metal deposition (DMD) method. Copper cooling tubes were inserted into the substrate mold part and these were then buried using the metal deposited using DMD to create the mold die with conformal cooling channels (See Figure 14). The cooling channels improved the heat transfer and reduced the cooling time by 35%. Lopes et al. (2012) used stereolithography and direct print technologies to create parts with embedded electronic circuits. Stereolithography was used to create the mechanical structure while direct printing of conductive ink was used to create interconnections.



Figure 14 Mold with conformal cooling channels (Campbell et al., 2013) 9) Thin features and small features

The layer-by-layer fabrication process of additive manufacturing enables creation of small and thin features like thin walls, small holes, pins etc. and the minimum feature size is primarily determined by the x-y resolution of the 3D printer (Fabforma, 2016). High resolution additive manufacturing technologies enable fabrication of micro-scale structures and allows integration of many functions in a small volume (Ou et al., 2016; Bertsch et al., 2000; Cohen et al., 2010). A few examples of small features created using additive manufacturing technologies are shown in Figure 15.



Figure 15 Wind turbine with 3D printed modular parts (Kostakis et al., 2013), dielectric pillars directly fabricated over a silicon chip (Rahman et al., 2015) (b), printed object with hair like structures (Ou et al., 2016) (c), hearing aid cap with 200µm diameter holes (Bertsch et al., 2000)(d).

The minimum feature size that can be created and the print resolution varies depending on

the additive manufacturing technology and studies have been done to determine the

minimum feature sizes that can be printed on different additive manufacturing technologies

(Seepersad et al., 2012; Brockotter, 2018; Xometry, 2018).

10) Surface features

Additive manufacturing processes can create textured surfaces on objects and the precision of the details is determined by the resolution of the additive manufacturing machine (Thompson et al., 2016; Van Rompay et al., 2018). Some functional and cosmetic applications of surface textures is shown in Figure 16. Thomas et al. (2018) created 3D printed ice cream cups with surface textures to study the influence of surface texture on perception of the taste of ice-cream.



Figure 16 Ice cream cup with surface texture (a) (Van Rompay et al., 2018), 3D printed motorcycle hand-grip (b)(Moto3designs, 2017), jewelry model built on a Solidscape 3D printer (c) (Rhinojewel, 2018), 3D printed text (d) (Sculpteo, 2018).

Another application of surface textures is in designing jewelry (Rhinojewel, 2018). Lehrmitt Design Studios, a Texas based company created molds with surface textures for the chocolate industry that enables to make chocolates with intricately designed patterns on surface (3dprint, 2015).

11) Material choices

The additive manufacturing technologies are capable of processing a large variety of materials including polymers (thermoset and thermoplastic), metals, alloys, ceramic materials, sand and paper (Thompson et al., 2016; Büsgen, 2013). The users could select the material, based on its properties, that is most suitable for their application. Some of the additive manufacturing technologies are also capable of producing parts in colors, which is

usually achieved by adding color to the raw material, blending multi-colored filaments, using different colored material for different parts of the model, or by the in-process pigmentation of the raw material (Thompson et al., 2016; Stratasys, 2015; Popat and Edwards, 1996). The Senvol material database (Senvol, 2018) is one of many resources that is available on the internet that enables users to select the appropriate material based on the material properties.

			SENVOL				Prod	ucts »	Services »	About Us	News	
	Material Supplier	Material Name	AM Process	General Material Type	Specific Material Type	Post Processed	Ultimate Tensile Strength Min (MPa)	Ultimate Tensile Strength Max (MPa)	Tensile Modulus Min (MPa)	Tensile Modulus Max (MPa)	Elongation at Break Min (%)	Elongation at Break Max (%)
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Platform	3DP ABS	Material Extrusion	Polymer	ABS	No			2000	2000	9	9
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Platform	3DP ABS-X	Material Extrusion	Polymer	ABS	No			2030	2030	34	34
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Platform	3DP FLEX 45	Material Extrusion	Polymer	Rubber- like	No	24	24	95	95	530	530
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Platform	3DP HIPS	Material Extrusion	Polymer	HIPS	No	22	22	1550	1550	50	50
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Platform	3DP PET-G	Material Extrusion	Polymer	PETG	No			2020	2020	22.7	22.7
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Platform	3DP PLA	Material Extrusion	Polymer	PLA	No			3120	3120	19.5	19.5
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Systems	Accura 25	Vat Photopolymerization	Polymer	PP-like	No	38	38	1590	1660	13	20
<u>Click</u> f <u>or</u> Details	3D Systems	Accura 48HTR	Vat Photopolymerization	Polymer		No	64	67	2800	3980	4	7

Figure 17 Example of materials suitable for 3D printing along with their properties.

Copyright (Senvol LLC, 2018).

12) Multiple materials:

The ability to print multiple materials at the same time is another important capability of additive manufacturing. Additive manufacturing machines like the "Objet500 Connex Multi-Material 3D Printer" and "Flash forge Dreamer Dual Extrusion 3D Printer" have multiple extruders and are capable of printing multiple materials at the same time (see Figure 18 (b) and (d)).



Figure 18 GPS device prototype printed using Poly-jet multicolor printing (a) (Stratasys, 2017b), globe printed using a dual-extruder printer (b) (Hergel and Lefebvre, 2014), and a carbon fiber reinforced part with nylon outer shell (Alex Crease, 2016) (c).

The ability to print multiple materials at the same time enables the creation of composite objects that have dynamically localizable and tunable topographies (Guttag and Boyce, 2015; ORD-Solutions, 2018). 3D printers like the MarkForged Mark 1 print plastic parts, which can be reinforced with three types of material: carbon fiber, Kevlar, and fiberglass enabling users to create working prototypes and high-quality end-use products (Alex Crease, 2016). Polyjet printing is another additive manufacturing technology that enables to print multiple materials and full CMYKW colors into a single print (Stratasys, 2015b). This allows creation of parts with final-product aesthetics, fine details and smooth surfaces (see Figure 18 (a)).
13) Infill modifications

The interior structure of a 3D printed object is called infill. Additive manufacturing technologies allow users to adjust the infill of the object being printed (Baich and Manogharan, 2015; Milde and Morovic, 2016). The slicer software for the 3D printer allows the user to adjust the infill percentage and infill pattern of the object that is being printed.



Figure 19 Infill percentages and infill patterns (3DPlatform, 2018)

If the infill percentage is 100%, the printout will be a solid model and if it is 0%, the object will be hollow. In general, the higher the infill density, the higher the material usage, weight of the object and longer the print time (Tyson, 2017). Infill density can be also used adjust the strength, porosity and buoyancy of the part (Siber, 2018; Holman and Serdar, 2018). In addition to the infill percentage, the software also allows the user to select the infill pattern. Honeycomb, triangular, linear and wiggle patterns are common patterns offered by additive manufacturing slicer softwares. Figure 19 shows various infill percentages and different infill patterns.

14) Process dependent design parameters

Even though additive manufacturing offers great design freedom and has many unique capabilities compared to traditional manufacturing methods, there are certain design parameters that are dependent on the additive manufacturing process parameters. Some of these design parameters are surface finish, accuracy, size of parts that can be printed and minimum feature size that can be printed (Renishaw, 2018a). The layer by layer material deposition causes a "stair-case" effect (see Figure 20) and is present in almost all additive manufacturing processes. This reduces the surface quality of the object and post processing is often required to improve the surface finish depending on the application (Kumbhar and Mulay, 2016; Armstrong, 2018). In general, higher the layer thickness, lower the surface finish.

Another design parameter that needs to be considered before additively manufacturing an object is the size of the object. The maximum dimensions of the object that can be printed by an additive manufacturing machine is limited the dimensions of its print bed (Nadin, 2016). The object has to be split into smaller parts if it is bigger than the maximum print volume of the printer. Another design parameter to be considered is the minimum feature size that can be printed using the additive manufacturing machine. For instance, a fused deposition modeling machine with a nozzle diameter of 0.4mm cannot print features that are smaller than 0.4mm (Francois, 2013). The minimum feature size (that can be printed) must be taken into consideration when designing thin or small features.



Figure 20 Stair-case effect on a 3D printed frog (Francois, 2013).

The additive manufacturing capabilities and the design parameters associated with each capability were identified in this section. The literature reviewed in this section is summarized in Table 2. Each study reviewed in this section has applied one or more AM capabilities to address a specific design problem and this information was used to deduce the design parameters corresponding to the AM capability. For instance, Ian et al., (2013) used additive manufacturing to embed copper tubes in an injection mold die to provide conformal cooling. Hence, conformal cooling was identified as a design parameter and the corresponding AM capability would be "embedded components". Similarly, design parameters corresponding to create the additive manufacturing database discussed in Table 2. This information is used to create the additive manufacturing database discussed in section 3.3, which, in turn would be used by the user (of the database) to select the capability associated with the design parameter.

AdditiveDesign parameters related to the			
manufacturing	capability identified from	References	
capabilities	literature review		
Freeform shape	complex shape, customization, undercuts permissible, improve aesthetics, reduce tooling changes, avoid tooling clearances, reduce tooling	(Stratasys, 2014), (Stratasys, 2017a), (Materialise, 2008), (GM, 2018), (GE, 2014), (Evill and Evill, 2013), (Sirris, 2016)	
Topology optimization	reduce weight, remove material, remove material from unstressed regions	(Tang and Zhao, 2015), (Salonitis and Zarban, 2015), (Rodrigue and Rivette, 2010), (Kantareddy, 2016), (Galjaard et al., 2015), (Komi, 2014), (Brackett et al., 2011)	
Internal channels	ease of assembly, improve heat transfer, reduce leaks, remove auxiliary channels, internal channels, conformal cooling, increase surface area, reduce weight, improve flow efficiency, improve aesthetics	(Thompson et al., 2016), (Klahn et al., 2015), (Gibbons and Hansell, 2005), (EOS GmbH, 2014), (Komi, 2014), (Renishaw, 2018b), (Lemay, 2018), (Stratasys, 2015c), (Sachs et al., 2016), (EOS GmbH, 2013), (EOS GmbH, 2015)	
Infill modification	reduce weight, remove material, increase surface area, porous structure, acoustic insulation, buoyancy	(Milde and Morovic, 2016), (Holman and Serdar, 2018), (Baich and Manogharan, 2015), (Siber, 2018), (Tyson, 2017), (3DMatter, 2015), (3DPlatform, 2018)	
Lattice structure	reduce weight, remove material,	(Taniguchi et al., 2016), (Sing et	

Table 2 Summary of additive manufacturing capabilities reviewed

	improve heat transfer, acoustic	al., 2016), (Petrovic et al., 2011),	
	insulation, high compressive	(Murr et al., 2012),	
	strength, porous structure,	(Maheshwaraa et al., 2007),	
	deployable structure, absorb	(Iyibilgin et al., 2013),	
	energy, high strength to stiffness	(Intralattice, 2018), (Emmelmann	
	ratio, increase surface area	et al., 2011), (Yang, 2014),	
		(Nguyen et al., 2013),	
		(NTopology, 2017), (Materialise,	
		2016)	
	anduna mainte immuna hant	(Seepersad et al., 2012),	
	transfor in grand our food area	(Xometry, 2018), (Chloe Kow,	
Thin or small features	internal channels, this or small	2017), (Brockotter, 2018),	
		(Fabforma, 2016), (Smith, 2015),	
	Teatures	(Kostakis et al., 2013)	
	segmentation, interlocking	(Song et al., 2015), (Richardot,	
	features, ease of maintenance, ease	2018), (Luo et al., 2016), (Lu et	
Segmentation	of storing, ease of transportation,	al., 2014), (Formlabs, 2018),	
	increase number of parts, split the	(Apaza-Ag <sup>¨</sup> uero et al., 2015),	
	part	(Zuza, 2018), (Low, 2018)	
	reduce leaks, ease of assembly,	(Yang et al., 2015), (Rodrigue	
	reduce of number of parts, merge	and Rivette, 2010), (Schmelzle et	
Part consolidation	parts, reduce number of joints,	al., 2015), (Cardona, 2015),	
I art consolidation	reduce assembly error, ease of	(Stratasys, 2017c), (Artley, 2018),	
	maintenance, remove material,	(Stevenson et al., 2017),	
	reduce weight	(Materialise, 2018)	
		(Zammori et al., 2006), (Koo et	
	ease of assembly, movable parts,	al., 2014), (Chen and Zhezheng,	
Non-assembly	relative movement between parts,	2011). (Calignano et al., 2014),	
mechanisms	reduce assembly error, kinematic	(Calì et al., 2012), (Maundy,	
	joints	2013), (Cassaignau, 2015), (Song	
		et al., 2015), (Cuellar et al., 2018)	
Embedded	ease of assembly, reduce number	(Cuellar et al., 2018), (Ian et al.,	
components	of parts, reduce number of joints,	2013), (Joe Lopes et al., 2012),	

	reduce assembly error, improve	(Kataria et al., 2001), (Sbriglia et	
	ruggedness, conformal cooling,	al., 2016), (Autodesk, 2015),	
	improve IP rating, temperature	(NTU, 2016)	
resistance, impact resistance			
	corrosion resistance, durability		
		(Van Rompay et al., 2018),	
	ambass fasturas, surface patterns	(3dprint, 2015), (Rhinojewel,	
Surface textures	improve grin improve friction	2018), (Sculpteo, 2018),	
Surface textures	improve grip, improve incuoii,	(Takahashi and Miyashita, 2016),	
	improve aestilencs	(Edman, 2015), (Moto3designs,	
		2017), (van Rompay et al., 2017)	
	reduce weight, tensile strength,		
	transparency, water resistance,	(Protolabs, 2018), (Redwood,	
Material choices	durability, impact resistance,	2018), (GE, 2018), (ProtoLabs,	
Wraterrar choices	temperature resistance, color,	2017), (Bourell et al., 2017), (J.	
	corrosion resistance, material	C. Booth et al., 2017),	
	properties, density		
		(Hergel and Lefebvre, 2014),	
	multi-colored parts, multi-material	(ORD-Solutions, 2018),	
	parts, improve aesthetics,	(Stratasys, 2015a), (Stratasys,	
Multiple Materials	composite materials, transparency,	2017b), (Willis et al., 2012),	
Multiple Materials	tensile strength, emboss features,	(Sugimoto, 2014),	
	surface patterns, improve grip,	(Manufacturing, 2017),	
	improve friction	(Zmorph3d, 2018), (Alex Crease,	
		2016), (Stratasys, 2015b)p	
	surface finish thin or small	(Kumbhar and Mulay, 2016),	
AM process parameter	features low tolerance large sized	(Renishaw, 2018a), (Postprocess,	
dependent	narte	2018), (Francois, 2013), (Nadin,	
	parts	2016), (Armstrong, 2018)	

#### CHAPTER 3. METHODOLOGY

This section discusses the proposed design framework and comprises of four subsections. Section 3.1 discusses the axiomatic design approach of defining the design problem; section 3.2 discusses the inverse problem-solving method; section 3.3 discusses the additive manufacturing database; and finally, section 3.4 discusses the proposed design framework by the integration of axiomatic design approach, inverse problem-solving and additive manufacturing database.

#### **3.1** Axiomatic design approach

Axiomatic design theory forms a systematic basis to solve design problems (Suh, 1984). The axiomatic design approach interrelates functional requirements (i.e., customer needs or design objectives) for product design, design parameters and process variables. The primary focus of this approach is to map design objectives in the functional domain into the physical domain in terms of design parameters, and then to map the physical domain into the process domain in terms of process variables (Yang and Zhang, 2000). Functional requirements (FRs) are mapped into design parameters (DPs) that could satisfy the functional requirements. The DPs are then used to derive process variables (PVs) for manufacturing. The PV is then mapped back into the functional domain and a next level of FRs, DPs and PVs (Figure 21). This process is repeated, whereby a hierarchy of FRs, DPs and PVs are created, until no further decomposition seems feasible (Shirwaiker and Okudan, 2008).

This approach is used to decompose the design problem into smaller sub problems until all design objectives are clearly represented. Figure 22 shows the hierarchical structure of functional requirements and design parameters from case study of designing a tool to improve productivity (Shirwaiker and Okudan, 2008). Shirwaiker and Okudan (2008) used

axiomatic design approach to systematically define the problem and to break up the functional requirements into individual hierarchical elements.



Figure 21 Axiomatic design approach of mapping functional requirements, design parameters and process variables (Salonitis, 2016)



Figure 22 Hierarchical structure of functional requirements and design parameters (Shirwaiker and Okudan, 2008)

Numerous studies have reported the effectiveness of product design development based on axiomatic design, but very few studies have attempted the application of axiomatic design for the design process of additive manufacturing (Salonitis, 2016; Behdad and Oh (2017). Salonitis (2016) used the axiomatic design approach to decompose the design problem in terms of FRs, DPs, and PVs and then used the independence axiom and information axoim to select the optimal design from the concet designs. Behdad and Oh, (2017) used the independence axiom and information axiom to select the design concept and buildup alternative respectively. The axiomatic design structure of decomposing a problem in terms of the functional requirements, design parameters and process variables has been proved to be effective in defining and analyzing design problems (Kulak et al., 2010) and this approach is used in this study to define and analyze the additive manufacturing design problem in terms of functional requirements, design parameters (that would satisfy the functional requirements) and additive manufacturing capabilities (regarded as process variables for additive manufacturing herein that would satisfy the design parameter). The proposed problem definition structure is shown in Figure 23.





The functional requirements are the design objectives. This study assumes that the design objectives (functional requirements) are known (or provided by the customer). The process of identifying the design parameter corresponding to the functional requirement is elaborated in the next section and the process of mapping the design parameter to the appropriate additive manufacturing capability is discussed in section 3.3.

#### 3.2 Inverse problem-solving approach based on TRIZ

In the previous section, the axiomatic design approach, involving mapping of functional requirements, design parameters and additive manufacturing capabilities, was discussed. This section describes the process of identifying the design parameter corresponding to each functional requirement.

TRIZ is a systematic approach to generate innovative design solutions (Cascini and Rissone, 2004; Ogot and Kremer, 2004). An inverse problem-solving method based on TRIZ

(Meylan, 2007)(Rodrigue and Rivette, 2010) is used in this study to identify the design parameters corresponding to the functional requirements. Previous studies have shown compatibility of axiomatic design approach and TRIZ and their effectiveness in solving design problems (Shirwaiker and Okudan, 2008; Yang and Zhang, 2000). The inverse problem-solving approach, which is similar to "reverse- brainstorming" (Souder and Ziegler, 1977), is effective because, it focuses on what causes the problem which in turn helps the person understand the problem and come up with ideas that could solve it (Elmansy, 2018; Mulder, 2018)(Rodrigue and Rivette, 2010). The inverse way of approaching the problem enables one to deliberately go outside the actual situation and generate creative, robust solutions (Vieira et al., 2012; Souder and Ziegler, 1977). The inverse problem-solving approach has four steps (Figure 24). First the functional requirement of the part is formulated (i.e., the failure mode that needs to be avoided or the characteristic that need to be improved is determined). Next, the functional requirement is inversely formulated (i.e., question how to amplify the problem mentioned in the previous step), and its solution (i.e., the solution that will amplify the initial problem) is obtained. Finally, the inverse solution is used to obtain specific solution (i.e., the inverse of the inverse-solution could solve the initial problem) for the initial design problem.



Figure 24 Inverse problem-solving approach. Adapted from Rodrigue and Rivette (2010).

The inverse problem-solving approach of identifying the design parameter corresponding to the functional requirement is demonstrated with an example below. Assume that the functional requirement for a hammer is that it should not slip from the user's hand. The functional requirement of the part is formulated first which is "the hammer should not slip from the user's hand." The inverse formulation of the above statement will be: "the hammer should slip easily from the user's hand." The inverse solution for the inverse formulation will be: "decrease the coefficient of friction on the handle (gripping)" and the solution for the actual functional requirement will be: "increase the coefficient of friction on the handle of hammer." Hence the design parameter for the functional requirement will be (increasing) coefficient of friction. This process is summarized in Table 3. The additive manufacturing capability corresponding to this design parameter is identified using the additive manufacturing database discussed in section 3.3.

Formulation (Functional Requirements)	Inverse formulation	Inverse solution	Solution (Design Parameter)
Hammer should not slip	Hammer should easily slip	Decrease the gripping (coefficient of friction)	Increase the coefficient of friction

Table 3 Inverse problems solving method

### **3.3 Additive manufacturing database**

Additive manufacturing capabilities that can satisfy design parameters are searched for using an additive manufacturing database. For this study, a Microsoft Access-based database was built to store the general additive manufacturing capabilities identified from the literature review in section 2.2. A total of 14 general capabilities were identified from the literature review as summarized in Table 2. Each of these capabilities were added to the database along with its description, design parameters associated with it, pictures and case studies where the capability has been used in existing literature. This section discusses the database in detail.

The additive manufacturing capabilities identified from the literature review were converted into a tabular form in Microsoft Access (see Appendix A). Each capability is associated with an identification number (amc\_id), a short description (amc\_description), a detailed description, case studies related to the capability, a set of images related to the application of the capability, design parameters associated with the capability and links to webpages containing additional information related to the capability. A "query" was created that would search the design parameter entered by the user or selected from the drop-down box in the database home page shown in Figure 25.

If a match was found between the keyword searched and the design parameters of capabilities in the database, the capability (or capabilities, if there are more than one capability associated with the design parameter entered by the user) would be displayed in the search results. If the search yields more than one result, then the user is expected to select the most suitable capability for their design based on the description of the capability displayed from the database. If the database could not find a capability associated with the keyword entered, it will display all the capabilities stored in the database and the user can go through each one of the capabilities to find the one that is most appropriate for their design.



Figure 25 Home screen of the database with "search" feature

An example of the keyword search is shown in Figure 25. The design parameter "remove material" was selected by the user from the drop-down menu on the database home page. The search results for the keyword is shown in Figure 26. There are three additive manufacturing capabilities associated with the design parameter "remove material." Now, the user can click on the "GO TO > Database" button at the top of the search results and view each of the capabilities in detail. The detailed information screen for "Topology optimization" is shown in Appendix B.



Figure 26 Search results for "remove material" shown in Figure 25.

The screen shown in Appendix B has detailed information about the capability including a description of how to apply the capability into the design, case studies and images of the capability from literature and links to webpages that has additional information (tutorials, case studies etc.) about the capability. This approach is expected to benefit the designers who are additive manufacturing novices in identifying the additive manufacturing capability that would satisfy the corresponding design parameter and incorporating it into the product design. Additive manufacturing is evolving at a rapid pace and additive manufacturing machines with newer and better capabilities are launched into the market every day. The database structure is advantageous since the capabilities and associated design parameters can be updated easily to keep up with the advancements taking place in additive manufacturing domain.

#### **3.4 Proposed design framework**

This section proposes a design framework for additive manufacturing by integrating the axiomatic design approach, inverse problem-solving, and additive manufacturing database. The proposed design framework comprises of three design phases: 1) conceptual design phase, 2) embodiment design phase, and 3) detailed design phase (see Figure 27). In the conceptual design phase, basic solution principles for a design problem are identified to derive initial design concepts. Then, preliminary designs are created in an embodiment design phase by elaborating the solution principles on the initial design concepts. These preliminary designs are further refined in a detailed design phase to satisfy more detailed design parameters and requirements such as tolerance, loading conditions, and process specifications, and a detailed description of the proposed design framework is given below. The primary focus of this study is on the conceptual design phase.



Figure 27 Flowchart of the proposed design framework

#### 3.4.1 Conceptual design phase

This phase defines a design problem in the axiomatic design framework to decompose the design problem into a hierarchical design process of Functional Requirements (FRs), Design Parameters (DPs), and Additive Manufacturing Capabilities (AMCs) for additive manufacturing. It is recommended that a functional diagram of the part be created if a deeper understanding of the part with its environment and its sub-systems is necessary (Cascini and Rissone, 2004). A functional diagram is a schematic representation of all the components (of a part) and the action they carry out along with their interactions with other parts. A functional diagram of a wheel is shown in Figure 29. This study assumes that the functional requirements of the part are known. Given the functional requirements of the part, the inverse problem-solving method based on TRIZ is used to derive innovative solutions (design parameters) to satisfy the FRs of the problem.

Additive manufacturing capability that can satisfy design parameter identified from the inverse problem-solving is searched using the additive manufacturing database. Each identified design parameter is entered as a keyword (or selected from a list) in the database, which in turn displays its relevant additive manufacturing capabilities. If the search yields more than one result, then the user is expected to select the most suitable capability for their design based on the description of the capability displayed from the database. An illustration of the database search system is shown in Figure 28.



Figure 28 Searching the keyword in the additive manufacturing database (a), search results (b) and detailed description of the additive manufacturing capability (c).



Figure 29 A functional diagram of a wheel by Cascini et al. 2004. The components of wheel (rim, spoke and hub), their actions and their interactions.

#### 3.4.2 Embodiment design phase

Preliminary designs are created by incorporating the additive manufacturing capabilities identified in the previous phase. The additive manufacturing database can be used to obtain more information about these additive manufacturing capabilities if required. The user can make use of this information to incorporate the additive manufacturing capability into their design. This study assumes that the user of this framework has the basic design engineering knowledge and hence would be able to apply the AM capability into the product design with the information provided in the database.

For instance, the database-search example in Figure 28 displays "part consolidation" as the associated additive manufacturing capability. The database has information regarding the process of identifying components that can be consolidated (Figure 28 c). According to the database, the parts that do not need to be separate for maintenance or assembly and the parts that do not need to move freely relative to any connecting parts, are candidates for part-consolidation. The designer could use this information to identify the components that could be consolidated in the product that is being designed.

Another example for applying the AM capability into the product design can be demonstrated from the example in Figure 39. "Topology optimization" is the AM capability identified in this case and the database has information on what topology optimizing is and how it can be applied to a product. According to the database topology optimization is done using a Finite Element Analysis software (examples of software available in the database). The FEA software discretizes the part into elements and then optimizes the density of each element. An optimized shape of the part is generated by the software with material removed from all unstressed regions. This optimized shape is usually a complex shape that is difficult

to be manufactured using conventional manufacturing process. The designer can use this optimized shape as a reference and modify the initial design of the part.

### 3.4.3 Detailed design phase

The preliminary designs created in the previous phase are refined by considering the additive manufacturing process constraints and specifications (e.g., tolerances, minimum feature size that can be produced, layer thickness, etc.). This information can be collected from the additive manufacturing machine manufacturer or from existing literature. Another additive manufacturing database that has information about these process constraints would be useful in this phase and this will be part of the future work. The refined designs will also be evaluated using a Finite Element Analysis (FEA) software to ensure that they would be able to withstand the mechanical forces that they would be subjected to (Salonitis and Zarban, 2015)(Kumke et al., 2016). FEA is a computerized method for predicting how an object will react when it is being subjected to physical forces (i.e., force, pressure, heat etc.) (Autodesk, 2018). The software simulates the physical conditions on the Computer Aided Design (CAD) model of the object and shows whether the object will break or work the way it was designed. If the FEA analysis reveals that the loading requirements have not been met, the designer should redesign the refined design and re-evaluate it using the FEA software.

## CHAPTER 4. CASE STUDIES

In this section two case studies are presented to illustrate the proposed methodology.

### 4.1 Case study 1: Redesigning a housing cover

A housing cover (Figure 30) is redesigned using the proposed methodology. The functional analysis (functional diagram) of the housing cover is shown in Figure 31. The main parts of the housing cover are the cover, the gasket and the threaded socket. The components that directly interact with the housing cover assembly are the housing, the shaft bearing, and the shaft, and are considered as the super-system to the housing cover system.



Figure 30 Initial design (isometric view on the left and cross-sectional view on the right) of the housing cover



Figure 31 The initial design of the part and the functional analysis of its components (Housing cover, gasket and threaded socket)

Furthermore, the continuous line indicates a useful interaction and a dashed line indicate a harmful interaction. The customer requires the weight of the housing cover to be reduced and the leakage to be prevented. Furthermore, the heat generated inside the housing needs to be effectively removed to the environment. This requires redesigning the housing cover and the redesign process of the part using the proposed design framework as described below.

### 4.1.1 Conceptual design phase

The main functional requirements of the part are: 1) preventing the leakage, 2) facilitate heat removal, and 3) reducing the weight of the part without compromising its strength. The process of mapping these functional requirements to corresponding design parameters, and to additive manufacturing process capabilities is explained below and summarized in Figure 34.

Functional Requirement-1, Preventing leakages: The functional analysis diagram (Figure 31) of the system shows that there can be leaks between the housing cover and the threaded socket. The functional requirement is to prevent this leakage. The inverse formulation of the same is: "to increase the leakage" and its solution is "by increasing the gap between the joining parts." Hence, the solution for the functional requirement is "by avoiding the gap between the parts or joining the parts altogether" and "number of joints" would be the design parameter. The database search system for additive manufacturing is used to identify an additive manufacturing capability directly related to this functional requirement and design parameter. The additive manufacturing capability identified from the system is "part consolidation" as shown in Figure 28.

Functional Requirement-2, Removing heat: The operation of the motor generates heat within the housing and this heat needs to be dissipated to the environment. The inverse

formulation of the functional requirement is "to reduce the heat transfer to the surroundings" and its solution is by reducing surface area or reducing temperature gradient." Hence, the solution for the functional requirement is "increasing surface area or increasing temperature gradient." By increasing the surface area on the surface of the housing cover the convective heat transfer can be improved and therefore a database search for "surface area" was performed. The additive manufacturing capability associated with surface area was "thin or small features." Additive manufacturing technologies can create features like thin walls (heat fins), blades, hair like structure etc. than can increase the surface area of an object. Hence, "thin wall" was selected as the additive manufacturing capability corresponding to the design parameter surface area.

Functional Requirement-3, Reduce weight of the pump housing cover: "how to increase the weight of the object" is derived as the inverse formulation of this functional requirement, and its solution is "by increasing the quantity of material or by increasing density of the material." Hence, the solution for the functional requirement would be: "decrease the quantity of material or decrease the density of the material" and the related design parameter becomes "material removal." A database search for the design parameter is performed, and three additive manufacturing capabilities (i.e., topological optimization, lattice structure, composite materials) are identified. In this case, "lattice structure" is selected. Topology optimization is not suitable since the shape of the cover cannot be changed due to design requirements and composite material is not suitable due to the metal requirement of the part. The process of performing the database search is shown in Figure 39. The process of deriving the design parameters is summarized in Table 4.

Formulation (Functional Requirements)	Inverse formulation	Inverse solution	Solution (Design Parameters)
Reduce leakage from the joint	Increase leakage	Increase the number of joints in the assembly	Reduce number of joints
Increase heat transfer to surroundings	Reduce heat transfer to surroundings	Reduce surface area	Increase surface area
Reduce the weight of the housing cover	How to increase the weight of the part?	Increasing the quantity of material or density of the material	Decrease the quantity of material or density of the material

Table 4 Deriving solutions using inverse problem-solving approach



Figure 32 Hierarchical structure of functional requirements, design parameter and process variables

## 4.1.2 Embodiment design phase

Three additive manufacturing capabilities were identified in the conceptual design phase; part consolidation, thin walls and lattice structure. These capabilities are incorporated in consecutive order into the product design in this phase and preliminary designs are created.

The first step in this phase is to incorporate the "part consolidation" capability into the product design. The additive manufacturing database has information regarding the process of identifying components that can be consolidated (Figure 28 c). According to the database, the parts that does not need to be separate for maintenance or assembly and the parts that does not need to move freely relative to any connecting parts, are candidates for part-consolidation. Based on this information, housing cover and threaded socket could be combined as a single part. The initial design and the consolidated design of the housing cover is shown in Figure 33.



Figure 33 Initial design of the housing cover (left). Consolidated design of the housing cover (right)

The second additive manufacturing capability identified was "thin walls". According to the database, AM technologies can create small and thin features like thin walls, small

holes, pins etc. and the minimum feature size is primarily determined by the x-y resolution of the 3D printer. This capability is used to create thin fins on the housing cover. These fins would increase the surface area and promote the convective heat transfer between the housing cover and the surroundings. The consolidated part design from the previous step and the modified design with thin fins on the housing cover is shown in Figure 34.





The third additive manufacturing capability identified was "lattice structures." The additive manufacturing database provides detailed information about this capability. According to the database, lattice structures are a network of struts with high strength to stiffness ratios. The database also provides examples of softwares that can be used to incorporate lattice structure into the CAD model of the object. The design created in the previous step (with fins) is modified by incorporating lattice structure to the internal structure of the housing cover (see Figure 35). The lattice structure was generated using the "nTopology Element" software.



Figure 35 Modifying the internal structure of the part by adding a lattice structure (cross-sectional view of the housing cover).

## 4.1.3 Detailed design phase

The preliminary part design is refined by considering the process constraints and specifications of tolerance, minimum feasible feature size, and support structure. Fillets are added to the edges to avoid stress concentration. The design is analyzed using a Finite Element Analysis (FEA) software to compare the thermal loads on the new and old designs (See Figure 36). The analysis shows that the steady-state temperature distribution is more uniform in the new design.



Figure 36 Thermal analysis on the design without fins and with fins

Table 5 shows changes in design properties between the original part and the redesigned part. The redesigned part is less susceptible to a leakage between the housing cover and the threaded socket since both these parts have been combined as a single part in the new design. Furthermore, there has been a reduction in the amount of material and the number of individual components (from 11 components in the initial design to one part in the final design). The surface area on the outer surface of the cover has increased in the redesigned part which is conducive for better convective heat exchange with the surroundings and for a uniform temperature distribution. The weight of the redesigned part is lesser compared to the original part (34% reduction). The redesigned part satisfies all the functional requirements.

Propertie s	Original Design		Redesigned part		Change
No. of parts		10		1	-9 90% reductio n
Surface area (mm <sup>2</sup> )		27641 2		27893 9	2527 1% increase
Mass (g)		360.8		237	-123.8 34% reductio n

Table 5 Comparison between original and redesigned parts

## 4.2 Case study 2: Redesigning a link-pin assembly

The proposed methodology is demonstrated using a case study of part design in this section. The part considered for the case study is a link-pin assembly in the control unit of a hydraulic pump (see Figure 37). This part is a legacy part (low-volume) and needs to be manufactured using a metal additive manufacturing technology. The part is required to have light weight, high strength, and high-quality surface. The part is made of low carbon steel (i.e., C-1008). The resultant redesign process of this part through the proposed design framework is described below and it aligns with the preliminary study by Renjith et al., (2018).

## 4.2.1 Conceptual design phase

The main functional requirements of the part are: 1) improving the reliability of the assembly, 2) reducing the weight of the part without compromising its strength, and 3) creating a high-quality surface at certain portions. The process of mapping these functional requirements to corresponding design parameters, and to additive manufacturing process capabilities is explained below and summarized in Figure 38.



Figure 37 CAD Design and polymer 3D printing example for a link-pin assembly in a hydraulic pump



Figure 38 Result summary of conceptual design phase

Functional requirement-1, Reliability improvement: Using the inverse problemsolving method, "how to decrease the reliability of part"? is derived as the inverse formulation of the functional requirement. The solution for the inverse formulation would be: "by increasing the number of welded parts in the assembly." As shown in Figure 37, the assembly part can fail if one of the three welds (between the pins and the link) is defective. Hence, the solution for the functional requirement would be:" to decrease the number of welded parts or decrease the number of parts altogether," and "number of parts" becomes the design parameter related to this solution. The database search system for additive manufacturing is used to identify an additive manufacturing capability directly related to this design parameter. The database search is shown in Figure 28. The additive manufacturing capability identified from the system is "part consolidation."

Functional requirement-2, Weight reduction: "how to increase the weight of the object" is derived as the inverse formulation of this functional requirement, and its solution is "by increasing the quantity of material or by increasing density of the material." Hence, the solution for the functional requirement would be: "decrease the quantity of material or decrease the density of the material" and the related design parameter becomes "material removal." A database search for the design parameter is performed, and three additive manufacturing capabilities (i.e., topological optimization, lattice structure and infill modifications) are identified. For this case study, "topology optimization" is selected since both the lattice structure and infill modifications cannot support the link-pin assembly due to the very low thickness and the metal requirement of the part (see Figure 39).



Figure 39 Derivation of an additive manufacturing capability for material removal

Functional requirement-3, High quality surfacing: The corresponding design parameter is surface roughness. A database search for surface roughness shows that surface roughness is an additive manufacturing process dependent parameter, which is dependent on process parameters like layer thickness and the additive manufacturing technology being used. Metal additive manufacturing technologies are not capable of producing high quality bearing surface finish and hence, post processing is required to achieve the required surface roughness. Therefore, this functional requirement would be separately considered in the pre and post-manufacturing stages to adjust the layer thickness and select the appropriate post processing method. The process of deriving the design parameters is summarized in Table 6.

Formulation (Functional Requirements)	Inverse formulation	Inverse solution	Solution (Design Parameters)
Increase reliability of the link-pin assembly	How to decrease the reliability of the part?	Increase the number of welded joints in the assembly	Reduce number of joints or parts
Reduce the weight of the link-pin assembly	How to increase the weight of the part?	Increasing the quantity of material or density of the material	Decrease the quantity of material or density of the material
High surface finish at certain areas of the link-pin assembly	How to decrease the surface finish of the part?	Increase the surface roughness	Decrease the surface roughness

Table 6 Deriving solutions using inverse problem-solving approach

## 4.2.2 Embodiment design phase

Based on the identified additive manufacturing capabilities, the preliminary design in Figure 41 (d) is created by applying these capabilities to the initial part design in consecutive order. First, part consolidation is applied on the product design. According to the database, the parts that does not need to be separate for maintenance or assembly and the parts that does not need to move freely relative to any connecting parts, are candidates for part-consolidation. Based on this information, the link and the pins can be consolidated into one integral part. The part- consolidated CAD design shown in Figure 40 (b) is created by following the guidelines in the database search system.



Figure 40 Initial design of the assembly (a) and consolidated design of the assembly (b)

Next, the consolidated design on the link-pin assembly is topologically optimized. According to the database topology optimization is done using a Finite Element Analysis software. An optimized shape of the part is generated by the software with material removed from all unstressed regions. This optimized shape is usually a complex shape that is difficult to be manufactured using conventional manufacturing process. This optimized shape can be used as a reference to modify the initial design of the part. The unstressed regions of the consolidated part design are found through the Finite Element Analysis (FEA) on the initial design (see Figure 41 (b)). Then, the shape of the part is optimized through the topology optimization process by which excessive materials from the part design is removed (See Figure 41 (c)). Finally, the preliminary design of Figure 41 (d) is derived by material removal from the unstressed regions.



Figure 41 Consolidated design of the assembly (a), finite element analysis on the consolidated design (b), topologically optimized shape of the part and the design after material removal (d)

# 4.2.3 Detailed design phase

The preliminary part design is refined by considering the process constraints and specifications of tolerance, minimum feasible feature size, and support structure (See Figure 42 (a)). Fillets are added to the edges to avoid stress concentration. The design is then analyzed using the FEA software to ensure that is satisfies the loading conditions (See Figure 42 (b)).



Figure 42 Final part design derived in detailed design phase

Table 7 shows changes in design properties between the original part and the redesigned part. The redesigned part does not have any welded joints since the link and the pins were consolidated into a single part. Hence, the possibility of failure due to an improper weld is eliminated in the redesigned part, making the redesigned part more reliable. Furthermore, there has been a reduction in the amount of material and the number of individual components (from 4 to 1). The weight of the redesigned part is lesser by 11% compared to the original link pin assembly. The redesigned part satisfies all the functional requirements.
Properties	Original Design		Redesigned part		Change
Number of components		4		1	-3 75% reduction
Number of welds		4		0	-4 100% reduction
Mass (mg)	0	34,117		30,504	-3,613 11% reduction

Table 7 Comparison between original and redesigned parts

## **CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION & CONCLUSIONS**

Additive manufacturing has emerged as an integral part of modern manufacturing because of its unique capabilities like the ability to fabricate complex shapes, to consolidate parts in an assembly and to fabricate non-assembly mechanisms. In order to take full advantage of the capabilities offered by AM technologies, Design for Additive Manufacturing (DfAM) has risen to provide tools and guidelines during the product design process. A thorough review was conducted on the DfAM approaches in literature and the review revealed that there is a lack of design frameworks that could enable the designer to consider the additive manufacturing capabilities into the product design in the early design phase. To address this issue, this study presents a design framework for additive manufacturing based on the synergetic use of the axiomatic design approach and inverse problem-solving method supported with an additive manufacturing database. Under the proposed framework, the design problem is systematically defined in terms of functional requirements, design parameters and additive manufacturing capabilities using the axiomatic design approach. The Inverse Problem-Solving method is used to identify the design parameter corresponding to each functional requirement and an additive manufacturing database that contain information about the general additive manufacturing capabilities is used to identify the additive manufacturing capability corresponding to the design parameter. The proposed design framework would enable designers to appropriately reflect additive manufacturing capabilities into their design in the conceptual design phase.

Two redesign case studies, redesigning a link- pin assembly and redesigning a housing-cover, were presented to demonstrate the proposed design framework. The functional requirements for the housing-cover were leakage prevention, improved heat

74

removal and weight reduction, and that of the link-pin assembly were weight reduction, reliability improvement and high-quality surfacing. The design problems were systematically decomposed, in terms of functional requirements, design parameters and additive manufacturing capabilities, in the conceptual design phase. The design parameter for each functional requirement was identified using the inverse problem-solving method and the additive manufacturing capabilities corresponding to the design parameter was identified using the AM database. The parts were then redesigned by applying the AM capabilities in the embodiment and detailed design phases. The redesigned housing-cover and link-pin assembly satisfied the functional requirements. The results showed that the redesigned parts had improvements in terms of its properties and that the proposed design framework can be effectively used to transform original product designs for traditional manufacturing into new designs suitable for additive manufacturing by incorporating the additive manufacturing capabilities into the product design. Furthermore, the additive manufacturing database with its search system is expected to be beneficial for additive manufacturing novices.

Additive manufacturing technologies are evolving at a fast pace and 3D printers with better capabilities are launched into the market every day. Hence, the additive manufacturing database needs to be constantly updated with new capabilities. Even though additive manufacturing technologies offer certain unique capabilities, the cost of producing parts, in most cases, using additive manufacturing technologies is higher than that by conventional manufacturing methods. This is primarily due to the higher cost of raw material and the low machine productivity (compared to conventional manufacturing methods) (Douglas and Stanley, 2014). Nevertheless, studies have shown that AM can be cost effective for lowvolume production and it is expected that the cost of raw material will reduce with the

75

increased adoption of additive manufacturing. Furthermore, the technological advancements in the field of AM technologies is expected to lower the prices and improve the productivity of AM machines (Baumers et al., 2016). Additive manufacturing is still maturing and hence, this study has not considered cost-reduction as a functional requirement. The current study is aimed at improving the design of the part under consideration by leveraging the capabilities offered by AM technologies. This study focuses on the conceptual design phase and the primary objective is to support the designer by facilitating the consideration of additive manufacturing capabilities in the conceptual design phase. The DfAM approaches reviewed in the literature have not described a direct method to map the functional requirement to the corresponding additive manufacturing capability, (in comparison to the database approach used in this study) and for this reason, this study has not compared the proposed framework with other DfAM approaches.

For future work, this study will be extended to additionally support a design decision process to consider various additive manufacturing conditions like process selection, partselection, and selection of the optimal design if there are more than one design that satisfies the functional requirements. The current study focuses on the conceptual design phase. The detailed and embodiment design phases will also be covered in detail in the future study. Another additive manufacturing database with information about the design rules and process specific constraints will be created to support the user during the embodiment and detailed design phases.

76

## REFERENCES

- 3DMatter, 2015. What is the influence of infill %, layer height and infill pattern on my 3D prints? [WWW Document]. URL http://my3dmatter.com/influence-infill-layer-height-pattern/
- 3DPlatform, 2018. 3D Printing Tech Tips: Infill Percentage And Pattern Explained [WWW Document]. 3DPlatform. URL https://3dplatform.com/3d-printing-tech-tips-infill-percentage-and-pattern-explained/
- 3dprint, 2015. Austin Company Will 3D Print Custom Molds for Chocolate Printing [WWW Document]. 3dprint.com. URL https://3dprint.com/49189/stories-we-missed-march-6/
- Alex Crease, 2016. Reinforcing 3D Printed Parts with Efficient Fiber Routing: Part 1 [WWW Document]. www.markforged.com. URL https://markforged.com/blog/reinforcing-3d-printed-parts-part-1/
- Apaza-Ag<sup>¨</sup>uero, K., Silva, L., Bellon, O.R.P., 2015. Mesh segmentation with connecting parts for 3D object prototyping. International Conference on Image Processing (ICIP) 16–20.
- Armstrong, C., 2018. Post processing for FDM printed parts [WWW Document]. 3dhubs. URL https://www.3dhubs.com/knowledge-base/post-processing-fdm-printed-parts
- Artley, B., 2018. Case study Production of Satellite Parts [WWW Document]. Stratasys. URL https://www.3dhubs.com/knowledge-base/aerospace-3d-printing-applications
- Autodesk, 2018. FINITE ELEMENT ANALYSIS SOFTWARE (FEA SOFTWARE) [WWW Document]. URL https://www.autodesk.com/solutions/finite-element-analysis
- Autodesk, 2015. Autodesk and Voxel8 to make 3D Printed Electronics a reality [WWW Document]. spark.autodesk.com. URL https://spark.autodesk.com/blog/autodesk-and-voxel8-make-3d-printed-electronics-reality
- Baich, L., Manogharan, G., 2015. Study of infill print design on production cost-time of 3D printed ABS parts. International Journal of Rapid Manufacturing 5, 308. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJRAPIDM.2015.074809
- Baumers, M., Dickens, P., Tuck, C., Hague, R., 2016. The cost of additive manufacturing: Machine productivity, economies of scale and technology-push. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 102, 193–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2015.02.015
- Behdad, S., Oh, Y., 2017. Assembly Design Framework for Additive Manufacturing (AM) based on Axiomatic Design (AD). Proceedings of the 2017 Industrial and Systems Engineering Conference.
- Bertsch, A., Bernhard, P., Vogt, C., Renaud, P., 2000. Rapid prototyping of small size objects Rapid prototyping of small size objects.
- Bin Maidin, S., Campbell, I., Pei, E., 2012. Development of a design feature database to support design for additive manufacturing. Assembly Automation 32, 235–244. https://doi.org/10.1108/01445151211244375
- Booth, J.C., Whitley, M., Rudd, C., Kranz, M., 2017. Material database for additive manufacturing techniques.
- Booth, J.W., Alperovich, J., Reid, T.N., 2017. The Design for Additive Manufacturing Worksheet. Journal of Mechanical Design 139, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1115/1.4037251
- Bourell, D., Kruth, J.P., Leu, M., Levy, G., Rosen, D., Beese, A.M., Clare, A., 2017. Materials for additive manufacturing. CIRP Annals - Manufacturing Technology 66,

659-681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cirp.2017.05.009

- Boyard, N., Christmann, O., Richir, S., Boyard, N., Christmann, O., Richir, S., 2015. A design methodology for parts using additive manufacturing To cite this version : Science Arts & Métiers (SAM).
- Brackett, D., Ashcroft, I., Hague, R., 2011. TOPOLOGY OPTIMIZATION FOR ADDITIVE MANUFACTURING 348–362.
- Brockotter, R., 2018. Key design considerations for 3D Printing. 3dhubs.
- Büsgen, T., 2013. Plastics for Additive Manufacturing Bayer MaterialScience Products and Solutions Polyurethanes.
- Calì, J., Calian, D.A., Amati, C., Kleinberger, R., Steed, A., Kautz, J., Weyrich, T., 2012.
  3D-printing of non-assembly, articulated models. ACM Transactions on Graphics 31, 1. https://doi.org/10.1145/2366145.2366149
- Calignano, F., Manfredi, D., Ambrosio, E.P., Biamino, S., Pavese, M., Fino, P., 2014. Direct fabrication of joints based on direct metal laser sintering in aluminum and titanium alloys. Procedia CIRP 21, 129–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2014.03.155
- Cardona, C., 2015. Part Consolidation for Additive Manufacturing Demonstrated in the Design of a 3D-Printed Harmonic Drive. Indiana University journal of undergraduate research I, 45–49.
- Cascini, G., Rissone, P., 2004. Plastics design: integrating TRIZ creativity and semantic knowledge portals. Journal of Engineering Design 15, 405–424. https://doi.org/10.1080/09544820410001697208
- Cassaignau, A., 2015. 3D Printing Uses : functional parts [WWW Document]. www.sculpteo.com. URL https://www.sculpteo.com/blog/2015/08/26/3d-printing-usesfunctional-parts
- Chen, Y., Zhezheng, C., 2011. Joint analysis in rapid fabrication of non-assembly mechanisms. Rapid Prototyping Journal 17, 408–417. https://doi.org/10.1108/13552541111184134
- Chloe Kow, 2017. 3D Metal Printing: Tips, Trends, and Common Misconceptions [WWW Document]. www.machinedesign.com. URL https://www.machinedesign.com/3d-printing/3d-metal-printing-tips-trends-and-common-misconceptions
- Cohen, A., Chen, R., Frodis, U., Wu, M.T., Folk, C., 2010. Microscale metal additive manufacturing of multi-component medical devices. Rapid Prototyping Journal 16, 209–215. https://doi.org/10.1108/13552541011034889
- Cuellar, J.S., Smit, G., Plettenburg, D., Zadpoor, A., 2018. Additive manufacturing of nonassembly mechanisms. Additive Manufacturing 21, 150–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addma.2018.02.004
- Diegel, O., Singamneni, S., Reay, S., Withell, A., 2010. Tools for Sustainable Product Design : Additive Manufacturing. Journal of Sustainable Development 3, 68–75. https://doi.org/10.5539/jsd.v3n3P68
- Douglas, S., Stanley, W., 2014. Costs and Cost Effectiveness of Additive Manufacturing. NIST Special Publication 1176 Costs.
- Edman, A., 2015. Making ergonomic handles with Flexible + Clear Resin [WWW Document]. Formlabs. URL https://forum.formlabs.com/t/making-ergonomic-handles-with-flexible-clear-resin/3187
- Elmansy, R., 2018. Design Thinking Tools: Reverse Brainstorming [WWW Document]. Designorate. URL http://www.designorate.com/design-thinking-tools-reverse-

brainstorming/

- Emmelmann, C., Scheinemann, P., Munsch, M., Seyda, V., 2011. Laser additive manufacturing of modified implant surfaces with osseointegrative characteristics. Physics Procedia 12, 375–384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phpro.2011.03.048
- EOS GmbH, 2015. Accelerate Production and Reduce Maintenance : C zech Tool Manufacturer Relies on - Additive Manufacturing for Complex Customer Projects [WWW Document]. URL

https://cdn0.scrvt.com/eos/dd5998ba706d48a9/29c6f85155ce/CS\_M\_Tooling\_Innomia\_ en\_WEB.pdf

- EOS GmbH, 2014. Additive Manufacturing of Innovative Lightweight Robotic Hand for Existing Linear Handling System.
- EOS GmbH, 2013. Additive Manufacturing Permits Optimized Cooling for Maximum Production Efficiency [WWW Document]. URL https://cdn0.scrvt.com/eos/public/3a9371b4a404749c/52459e2b1fb7ec9efd9f7f8d8ad04 4b2/download.pdf
- Evill, J., Evill, O., 2013. Cortex [WWW Document]. Evilldesign. URL http://www.evilldesign.com/cortex
- Fabforma, 2016. 3D printing thin walls and small features [WWW Document]. URL http://www.fabforma.com/support/guide-for-designing-for-3d-printing
- Formlabs, 2018. Create Models Larger than a 3D Printer's Build Volume [WWW Document]. URL https://formlabs.com/blog/how-to-create-models-larger-than-your-3d-printers-build-volume/
- Francois, J., 2013. 3D printer improvements [WWW Document]. www.tridimake.com. URL http://www.tridimake.com/2013/04/what-cannot-be-3d-printed.html
- Galjaard, S., Hofman, S., Ren, S., 2015. New Opportunities to Optimize Structural Designs in Metal by Using Additive Manufacturing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-11418-7
- GE, 2018. What materials are used in Additive Manufacturing? [WWW Document]. www.ge.com. URL https://www.ge.com/additive/additivemanufacturing/information/additive-manufacturing-materials
- GE, 2014. Fit to Print: New Plant Will Assemble World's First Passenger Jet Engine With 3D Printed Fuel Nozzles, Next-Gen Materials [WWW Document]. General Electric. URL https://www.ge.com/reports/post/80701924024/fit-to-print/
- Gibbons, G.J., Hansell, R.G., 2005. Direct tool steel injection mould inserts through the Arcam EBM free-form fabrication process. Assembly Automation 25, 300–305. https://doi.org/10.1108/01445150510626433
- Gibson, I., Rosen, D., 2015. Additive Manufacturing Technologies.
- GM, 2018. Advanced Software Design Technology Leads GM into Next Generation of Vehicle Lightweighting [WWW Document]. URL http://www.gm.com/mol/m-2018may-0503-lightweighting.html
- Guttag, M., Boyce, M.C., 2015. Locally and dynamically controllable surface topography through the use of particle-enhanced soft composites. Advanced Functional Materials 25, 3641–3647. https://doi.org/10.1002/adfm.201501035
- Hergel, J., Lefebvre, S., 2014. Clean color: Improving multi-filament 3D prints. Computer Graphics Forum 33, 469–478. https://doi.org/10.1111/cgf.12318
- Holman, J.M., Serdar, T., 2018. Analyzing the Composite 3-D Printer Frame for Rigidity Analyzing the Composite 3D Printer Frame for Rigidity, in: ASEE Annual Conference

and Exposition.

- Ian, R., Se, Y., Campbell, R.I., Jee, H., Kim, Y.S., Ian, R., Se, Y., 2013. Adding product value through additive manufacturing. Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED 4 DS75-04, 259–268.
  - https://doi.org/https://dspace.lboro.ac.uk/2134/13821
- Intralattice, 2018. Case studies: Born graft and cellular tire [WWW Document]. URL http://intralattice.com/case\_studies/
- Iyibilgin, O., Yigit, C., Leu, M.C., 2013. Experimental investigation of different cellular lattice structures manufactured by fused deposition modeling. Solid Freeform Fabrication Symposium 895–907.
- Joe Lopes, A., MacDonald, E., Wicker, R.B., 2012. Integrating stereolithography and direct print technologies for 3D structural electronics fabrication. Rapid Prototyping Journal 18, 129–143. https://doi.org/10.1108/13552541211212113
- Kamps, T., Gralow, M., Schlick, G., Reinhart, G., 2017. Systematic Biomimetic Part Design for Additive Manufacturing. Procedia CIRP 65, 259–266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2017.04.054
- Kantareddy, S.N.R., 2016. Designing for Metal Additive Manufacturing: Design Challenges With Three Industry Relevant Components 1–120. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Kataria, A., Rosen, D.W., Kataria, A., Rosen, D.W., 2001. Building around inserts: methods for fabricating complex devices in stereolithography. Rapid Prototyping Journal 7, 253– 262. https://doi.org/10.1108/13552540110410459
- Klahn, C., Leutenecker, B., Meboldt, M., 2015. Design Strategies for the Process of Additive Manufacturing. Procedia CIRP 36, 230–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2015.01.082
- Klahn, C., Leutenecker, B., Meboldt, M., 2014. Design for additive manufacturing -Supporting the substitution of components in series products. Procedia CIRP 21, 138– 143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2014.03.145
- Komi, E., 2014. Design for Additive Manufacturing. VTT-Research report.
- Koo, B., Li, W., Yao, J., Agrawala, M., Mitra, N.J., 2014. Creating works-like prototypes of mechanical objects. ACM Transactions on Graphics 33, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1145/2661229.2661289
- Kostakis, V., Fountouklis, M., Drechsler, W., 2013. Peer Production and Desktop Manufacturing: The Case of the Helix\_T Wind Turbine Project. Science Technology and Human Values 38, 773–800. https://doi.org/10.1177/0162243913493676
- Kulak, O., Cebi, S., Kahraman, C., 2010. Applications of axiomatic design principles: A literature review. Expert Systems with Applications 37, 6705–6717. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2010.03.061
- Kumbhar, N.N., Mulay, A. V., 2016. Post Processing Methods used to Improve Surface Finish of Products which are Manufactured by Additive Manufacturing Technologies: A Review. Journal of The Institution of Engineers (India): Series C 99, 481–487. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40032-016-0340-z
- Kumke, M., Watschke, H., Vietor, T., 2016. A new methodological framework for design for additive manufacturing. Virtual and Physical Prototyping 11, 3–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/17452759.2016.1139377
- Laverne, F., Segonds, F., Anwer, N., Le Coq, M., 2015. Assembly Based Methods to Support

Product Innovation in Design for Additive Manufacturing: An Exploratory Case Study. Journal of Mechanical Design 137, 121701. https://doi.org/10.1115/1.4031589

- Laverne, F., Segonds, F., Anwer, N., Le Coq, M., 2014. DfAM in the Design Process: A Proposal of Classification to Foster Early Design Stages. Confere 1–12.
- Lemay, M., 2018. Design for Additive Manufacturing: (1) Internal Channels [WWW Document]. Linkedin. URL https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/design-additive-manufacturing-1-internal-channels-matt-lemay/
- Lipson, O., Kurman, M., 2017. The Ten Principles of 3D Printing [WWW Document]. Fabricated: The New World of 3D Printing. URL https://bigthink.com/expertscorner/the-ten-principles-of-3d-printing.amp
- Low, J., 2018. How to design snap-fit joints for 3D Printing [WWW Document]. 3dhubs. URL https://www.3dhubs.com/knowledge-base/how-design-snap-fit-joints-3d-printing
- Lu, L., Sharf, A., Zhao, H.S., Wei, Y., Fan, Q.N., Chen, X.L., Savoye, Y., Tu, C.H., Cohen-Or, D., Chen, B.Q., 2014. Build-to-Last: Strength to Weight 3D Printed Objects. Acm Transactions on Graphics 33, 1–10. https://doi.org/Artn 97\r10.1145/2601097.2601168
- Luo, L., Baran, I., Rusinkiewicz, S., 2016. Chopper : Partitioning models into 3D-printable parts The MIT Faculty has made this article openly available . Please share how this access benefits you . Your story matters . Citation Association for Computing Machinery (ACM) Author 's final manuscrip.
- Maheshwaraa, U., Bourell, D., Conner Seepersad, C., 2007. Design and freeform fabrication of deployable structures with lattice skins. Rapid Prototyping Journal 13, 213–225. https://doi.org/10.1108/13552540710776160
- Manufacturing, M., 2017. Multi-material printing with 3D printer: Introducig Palette + [WWW Document]. URL https://www.mosaicmanufacturing.com/blogs/news/multimaterial-printing-with-palette-plus
- Materialise, 2018. Philips' Lightbulb Moment: 3D Printing Becomes Essential Production Thinking [WWW Document]. URL https://www.materialise.com/en/cases/philipslightbulb-moment-3d-printing-becomes-essential-production-thinking
- Materialise, 2016. Designing a Patient-Specific 3D-Printed Cast with the Lightweight Structures Module [WWW Document]. URL https://www.materialise.com/en/blog/3dprinted-cast
- Materialise, 2008. Materialise NV 2019, Designed by Bathsheba Grossman [WWW Document]. URL https://www.materialise.com/en/mgx/collection/quin-mgx
- Maundy, 2013. 3D Printing moving parts fully assembled 28 Geared Cube [WWW Document]. www.instructables.com. URL https://www.instructables.com/id/3D-printing-moving-parts-28-Geared-Cube/
- Meisel, N., Woods, M.R., Simpson, T.W., Dickman, C.J., 2017. Redesigning a Reaction Control Thruster for Metal-Based Additive Manufacturing: A Case Study in Design for Additive Manufacturing. Journal of Mechanical Design. https://doi.org/10.1115/1.4037250
- Meylan, C., 2007. Système TRIZ de stimulation de la créativité et d'aide à l'innovation: méthodes pratiques pour la résolution de problèmes techniques et la recherche de nouvelles opportunités d'affaires. CM Consulting, Peseux - Switzerland.
- Milde, J., Morovic, L., 2016. The Influence of Internal Structures in Fused Deposition Modeling Method on Dimensional Accuracy of Components 24, 73–80.
- Moto3designs, 2017. 3D printed motorcycle hand grips [WWW Document].

www.moto3designs.com. URL https://moto3designs.com/blogs/news/3d-printed-hand-grip-downloadable-link

- Mulder, P., 2018. Reverse Brainstorming [WWW Document]. Toolshero.com. URL https://www.toolshero.com/creativity/reverse-brainstorming/
- Murr, L.E., Gaytan, S.M., Martinez, E., Medina, F., Wicker, R.B., 2012. Next generation orthopaedic implants by additive manufacturing using electron beam melting. International Journal of Biomaterials Article ID. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/245727
- Nadin, F., 2016. When is 3D Printing the best solution for production? [WWW Document]. Sculpteo. URL https://www.sculpteo.com/blog/2016/05/25/when-is-3d-printing-thebest-solution-for-production/
- Nguyen, J., Park, S., Rosen, D., 2013. Heuristic optimization method for cellular structure design of light weight components. International Journal of Precision Engineering and Manufacturing 14, 1071–1078. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12541-013-0144-5
- NTopology, 2017. Element Pro Case Study : F1 Brake Pedal Element Pro Case Study : F1 Brake Pedal.
- NTU, 2016. NTU and Stratasys 3D Print Operational Drone with Embedded Electronics using Aerospace-grade Material [WWW Document]. Nanyang Technological University. URL

http://media.ntu.edu.sg/NewsReleases/Pages/newsdetail.aspx?news=a153e5b5-d315-4d9e-bd5b-6f23108dd0ee

- Ogot, M., Kremer, G., 2004. Engineering design: A practical guide. Canada: Trafford Publishers.
- ORD-Solutions, 2018. RoVa4D Full Color Blender 3D Printer [WWW Document]. URL https://www.ordsolutions.com/rova4d-full-color-blender-3d-printer-pre-order/
- Ou, J., Dublon, G., Cheng, C., Heibeck, F., Willis, K., Ishii, H., 2016. Cillia: 3D Printed Micro-Pillar Structures for Surface Texture, Actuation and Sensing. Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems 5753–5764. https://doi.org/10.1145/2858036.2858257
- Petrovic, V., Haro, J.V., Jordá, O., Delgado, J., Blasco, J.R., Portolés, L., 2011. Additive layered manufacturing: sectors of industrial application shown through case studies. International Journal of Production Reserach 49:4, 1061–1079. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207540903479786
- Popat, A.H., Edwards, M.R., 1996. Process for forming a colored three dimensional article. United States Patent.
- Poprawe, R., 2005. Lasertechnik für die Fertigung: Grundlagen, Perspektiven und Beispiele für den innovativen Ingenieur. Springer.
- Postprocess, 2018. Why post-process? [WWW Document]. http://www.postprocess.com. URL http://www.postprocess.com/why-postprocess/
- Protolabs, 2018. Selecting the Right Material for Industrial 3D Printing [WWW Document]. www.protolabs.com. URL https://www.protolabs.com/resources/white-papers/selectingthe-right-material-for-3d-printing/
- ProtoLabs, 2017. Materials Matter: Selecting the Right Material for 3D Printing 14.
- Rahman, T., Renaud, L., Heo, D., Renn, M., Panat, R., 2015. Aerosol based direct-write micro-additive fabrication method for sub-mm 3D metal-dielectric structures. Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering 25. https://doi.org/10.1088/0960-1317/25/10/107002

- Redwood, B., 2018. Additive Manufacturing Technologies: An Overview [WWW Document]. 3dhubs. URL https://www.3dhubs.com/knowledge-base/additive-manufacturing-technologies-overview
- Renishaw, 2018a. Renishaw fact sheet : additive manufacturing.
- Renishaw, 2018b. Hydraulic block manifold redesign for additive manufacturing [WWW Document]. URL http://www.renishaw.com/en/hydraulic-block-manifold-redesign-for-additive-manufacturing--38949
- Renjith, S.C., Okudan Kremer, G.E., Park, K., 2018. A Design Framework for Additive Manufacturing through the Synergistic Use of Axiomatic Design Theory and TRIZ. Proceedings of the 2018 IISE Annual Conference, May 19-22 2018, Orlando, FL.
- Rhinojewel, 2018. Virtual jewelry created with Rhinojewel [WWW Document]. URL http://new.rhinojewel.com/en/rapid.php
- Rias, A., Segonds, F., 2016. Design for Additive Manufacturing: A Creative Approach. DS 84: Proceedings of the DESIGN 2016 14th International Design Conference 411–420. https://doi.org/10.5772/50570
- Richardot, A., 2018. How to connect two parts with 3D printed joints and snap fits [WWW Document]. Sculpteo. URL https://www.sculpteo.com/blog/2018/04/25/how-to-connect-two-parts-with-3d-printed-joints-and-snap-fits/
- Rodrigue, H., Rivette, M., 2010. An Assembly-Level Design for Additive Manufacturing Methodology. IDMME - Virtual Concept 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-2-8178-0169-8
- Rosen, D., 2014. Design for Additive Manufacturing: Past, Present, and Future Directions 136, 1–2.
- Sachs, E., Allen, S., Cima, M., Wylonis, E., Gu, H., 2016. Production of Injection Molding Tooling With Conformal Cooling Channels Using the Three Dimensional Printing Process Production of Injection Molding Tooling with Conformal Cooling Channels using The Three Dimensional Printing Process. https://doi.org/10.1002/pen.11251
- Salonitis, K., 2016. Design for additive manufacturing based on the axiomatic design method. International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology 87, 989–996. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00170-016-8540-5
- Salonitis, K., Zarban, S. Al, 2015. Redesign optimization for manufacturing using additive layer techniques, in: Procedia CIRP. pp. 193–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2015.01.058
- Sbriglia, L.R., Baker, A.M., Thompson, J.M., Morgan, R. V, Wachtor, A.J., Bernardin, J.D., 2016. Topics in Modal Analysis & amp; Testing, Volume 10, in: Conference Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Mechanics Series. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-54810-4
- Schmelzle, J., Kline, E. V., Dickman, C.J., Reutzel, E.W., Jones, G., Simpson, T.W., 2015. (Re)Designing for Part Consolidation: Understanding the Challenges of Metal Additive Manufacturing. Journal of Mechanical Design 137, 111404. https://doi.org/10.1115/1.4031156
- Sculpteo, 2018. Sculpteo's 3D Printing Materials [WWW Document]. www.sculpteo.com. URL https://www.sculpteo.com/en/materials/binder-jetting-material/binder-jettingstainless-steel-material/
- Seepersad, C.C., Govett, T., Kim, K., Lundin, M., Pinero, D., 2012. A Designer's Guide for Dimensioning and Tolerancing SLS parts. 23rd Annual International Solid Freeform

Fabrication Symposium 921–931.

- Senvol, 2018. Material search [WWW Document]. http://www.senvol.com. URL http://senvol.com/material-search/
- Shapeways, 2014. Gluing 3d printed parts [WWW Document]. URL https://www.shapeways.com/tutorials/gluing\_3d\_printed\_parts\_tutorial
- Shirwaiker, R.A., Okudan, G.E., 2008. Triz and axiomatic design : a review of case-studies and a proposed synergistic use 33–47. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10845-007-0044-6
- Siber, B., 2018. Infill (3D Printing) What It Means and How to Use It [WWW Document]. www.all3dp.com. URL https://all3dp.com/2/infill-3d-printing-what-it-means-and-how-to-use-it/
- Sing, S.L., An, J., Yeong, W.Y., Wiria, F.E., 2016. Laser and electron-beam powder-bed additive manufacturing of metallic implants: A review on processes, materials and designs. Journal of Orthopaedic Research 34, 369–385. https://doi.org/10.1002/jor.23075
- Sirris, 2016. Additive Manufacturing Differentiators and drivers.
- SME, 2018. Society of manufacturing engineers: Additive manufacturing glossary [WWW Document]. Society of manufacturing engineers. URL http://www.sme.org/additive-manufacturing-glossary
- Smith, R., 2015. Thermal testing of a 3D printed super dense mesh heat sink against state of the art finned geometry.
- Song, P., Fu, Z., Liu, L., Fu, C.W., 2015. Printing 3D objects with interlocking parts. Computer Aided Geometric Design 35–36, 137–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cagd.2015.03.020
- Souder, W., Ziegler, R., 1977. A review of creativity and problems solving techniques. Research Management 20, 34–42.
- Stevenson, A., Baumers, M., Segal, J., Macdonell, S., 2017. How Significant Is the Cost Impact of Part Consolidation. Solid Freeform Fabrication Symposium 2551–2562.
- Stratasys, 2017a. Leveraging the accuracy of dental 3D printing for business success.
- Stratasys, 2017b. Polyjet 3D printing and advanced manufacturing.
- Stratasys, 2017c. 0 to 60 : 3D Printing Puts Fixtures Into Gear [WWW Document]. URL https://www.stratasysdirect.com/resources/case-studies/3d-printing-automotive-fixtures-mahle
- Stratasys, 2015a. Chasing Perfection: Cutting-edge prototypes push a passion for cycling.
- Stratasys, 2015b. PolyJet Multi-Material 3D Printing 1–10.
- Stratasys, 2015c. Get a Grip: Robotic gripper production blurs line between prototyping and manufacturing [WWW Document]. URL http://usglobalimages.stratasys.com/Case Studies/Commerical

Products/CS\_FDM\_CM\_DigitalMechanics\_RobotGripper\_EN\_1015.pdf?v=636084080 721891366

- Stratasys, 2014. 3D printing enhances dental surgeries and delights patients.
- Sugimoto, M., 2014. Multi-material color 3D printing enables bio-texture modeling of internal organs. Stratasys.
- Suh, N.P., 1984. Development of the science base for the manufacturing field through the axiomatic approach. Robotics and Computer Integrated Manufacturing 1, 397–415. https://doi.org/10.1016/0736-5845(84)90030-9
- Takahashi, H., Miyashita, H., 2016. Thickness control technique for printing tactile sheets

with fused deposition modeling. 29th Annual Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology, UIST 2016 51–53. https://doi.org/10.1145/2984751.2985701

- Tang, Y., Zhao, Y.F., 2015. Esda2014-20381 Integration of Topological and Functional Optimization in Design 1–8.
- Taniguchi, N., Fujibayashi, S., Takemoto, M., Sasaki, K., Otsuki, B., 2016. Effect of pore size on bone ingrowth into porous titanium implants.pdf 59, 690–701.
- Thompson, M.K., Moroni, G., Vaneker, T., Fadel, G., Campbell, R.I., Gibson, I., Bernard, A., Schulz, J., Graf, P., Ahuja, B., Martina, F., 2016. Design for Additive Manufacturing: Trends, opportunities, considerations, and constraints. CIRP Annals -Manufacturing Technology 65, 737–760. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cirp.2016.05.004
- Tyson, E., 2017. How to Use 3D Print Infill Settings Increase Strength, Save Filament [WWW Document]. www.rigid.ink. URL https://rigid.ink/blogs/news/optimum-infill
- van Rompay, T.J.L., Finger, F., Saakes, D., Fenko, A., 2017. "See me, feel me": Effects of 3D-printed surface patterns on beverage evaluation. Food Quality and Preference 62, 332–339. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2016.12.002
- Van Rompay, T.J.L., Kramer, L.M., Saakes, D., 2018. The sweetest punch: Effects of 3Dprinted surface textures and graphic design on ice-cream evaluation. Food Quality and Preference 68, 198–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2018.02.015
- Vayre, B., Vignat, F., Villeneuve, F., 2012. Designing for additive manufacturing. Procedia CIRP 3, 632–637. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2012.07.108
- Vieira, E.R., Alves, C., Duboc, L., 2012. Creativity Patterns Guide: Support for the Application of Creativity Techniques in Requirements Engineering, Human-Centered Software Engineering: 4th International Conference, HCSE 2012 Toulouse, France, October 29-31, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1007/3-540-68339-9\_34
- Wadley, H.N., 2006. Multifunctional periodic cellular metals. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences 364, 31–68. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsta.2005.1697
- Willis, K., Brockmeyer, E., Hudson, S., Poupyrev, I., 2012. Printed Optics: 3D Printing of Embedded Optical Elements for Interactive Devices. Proceedings of the 25th annual ACM symposium on User interface software and technology - UIST '12. https://doi.org/10.1145/2380116.2380190
- Wong, K. V, Hernandez, A., 2012. A Review of Additive Manufacturing 2012. https://doi.org/10.5402/2012/208760
- Xometry, 2018. What is the smallest feature that you can print? [WWW Document]. URL https://support.xometry.com/hc/en-us/articles/217723698-What-is-the-smallest-feature-that-you-can-print-
- Yang, K., Zhang, H., 2000. Compatiability Analysis and Case Studies of Axiomatic Design and TRIZ [WWW Document]. The TRIZ Journal. URL https://trizjournal.com/compatiability-analysis-case-studies-axiomatic-design-triz/
- Yang, L., 2014. Experimental assisted design development for a 3D reticulate octahedral cellular structure using additive manufacturing. International Solid Freeform Fabrication Symposium – An Additive Manufacturing Conference 11–14. https://doi.org/10.1108/RPJ-12-2014-0178
- Yang, S., Tang, Y., Zhao, Y.F., 2015. A new part consolidation method to embrace the design freedom of additive manufacturing. Journal of Manufacturing Processes 20, 444– 449. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmapro.2015.06.024

- Yang, S., Zhao, Y.F., 2015. Additive manufacturing-enabled design theory and methodology: a critical review. International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology 80, 327–342. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00170-015-6994-5
- Zammori, F.A., Braglia, M., Frosolini, M., Zammori, F.A., Braglia, M., Frosolini, M., 2006. Rapid Manufactured Textiles. International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing 20, 96–105.
- Zelinski, P., 2012. additivemanufacturing.media [WWW Document]. URL https://www.additivemanufacturing.media/articles/movable-components-no-assembly-required
- Zmorph3d, 2018. Multi-Material 3D Prints [WWW Document]. www.Zmorph3d.com. URL https://zmorph3d.com/use-cases/multi-material-3d-prints
- Zuza, M., 2018. How to cut STL models using Meshmixer [WWW Document]. www.prusaprinters.org. URL https://www.prusaprinters.org/cut-stl-models-3d-printingmeshmixer/

AM cap	abilities table									
ame	id • amc_description	•	9	0	ŋ	ŋ	Design parameters • d	lescription -	case study - 1 -	case study - 1 +
-	Freeform shapes	Û(1)	) 0(1	l)	Û(1)	(o)	complex shape, customization, undercuts permissible, At improve aesthetics, reduce weight, reduce tooling mu channes, avoid tooling clearances, reduce tooling inv	dditive anufacturing volves a	After many centuries of solints and	Singapore- based T32 Dental Centre
~	Topology optimization	Û(1)	) (1	() Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	reduce weight, remove material, remove material from To unstressed regions op	opology ptimization is o process by r	The mass of a control arm minimized	Image 3 shown is an application of
~	Internal channels	Û(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	ease of assembly, improve heat transfer, reduce leaks, Co remove auxiliary channels, internal channels, conformal int coolino, increase surface area, reduce weight, immove fer	omplex ternal atures like	A lightweight obotic hand was produced	(Image 2): German plastic injection
4	Infill modifications	Û(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	reduce weight, remove material, increase surface area, In porous internal structure, acoustic insulation or str	fill patterns, the internal	What is Infill Pattern?: When using	Fill pattern (Infill pattern) Image 3: It is
<u>~</u>	Lattice structures	Û(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	reduce weight, remove material, improve heat transfer, Cd acoustic insulation, high compressive strength, porous str structure. deployable structure, absorb enervor, high km	ellular ructures, also	3D-Printed Lattice Tooling Boosts	Brake Pedal case study using
9	Thin or small features	Û(1)	) (1	() Û(2)	Û(1)	(o)	improve heat transfer, increase surface area, internal TI channels fai	he layer-by- yer brication	] Minimum ceature size and print	Different 3D printing processes have
	Segmentation	Û(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	segmentation, interlocking features, case of maintenance, Av ease of storing, ease of transportation, increase number mu of parts, solit the part	dditive anufacturing t chnologies	The control Inuster lesioned by	Snap-fit joints (Image 3) are a onick and easy
~	Part consolidation	Û(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	reduce leaks, case of assembly, reduce number of parts, TI merge parts, reduce number of joints, reduce assembly po error, case of maintenance, reduce volume, reduce parts	he sssibilities for ( ut	Rodrige et. al., (2010) proposed a	General Motors' stainless steel
6	Non-assembly mechanisn	1s 0(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(0)	case of assembly, movable parts, relative movement Av between parts, reduce assembly error mu	dditive ] anufacturing / lables the s	mage 2: Architecture tudents at	3D printed modular ball and socket
1(	D Embedded components	Û(1)	) (1	(1) Û(1)	Û(1)	(o)	ease of assembly, reduce number of parts, reduce M number of joints, reduce assembly error, improve ad rugeedness, conformal cooline, water resistance. Ian	[aterial is ] [ded layer by ] ver when a (	Direct Metal Deposition DMD) was	The part shown in Image 4 is a
-	l Surface features	Û(1)	)	()	U(2)	(o)	emboss features, surface patterns, improve grip, improve A friction, improve aesthetics	dditive 1 anufacturing a ocesses can th	mage 2 shows a 3D printed bike grip. The	Image 1: These grips are perfect for
1	2 Material choices	Û(1)	) (1	() Û(1)	U(1)	(o)	reduce weight, tensile strength, transparency, water TI resistance, durability, impact resistance, temperature ch resistance. color. corrosion resistance. material properties av	he material noices 1 ailable for 9	The Senvol Database is a comprehensive	How to Choose the Right 3D
	3 Multiple materials	Û(1)	)	(1)	U(1)	(o)	multi-colored parts, multi-material parts, improve Sc aesthetics, composite materials, transparency, tensile ad strength, emboss features, surface patterns, improve mu	ome of the	mage 4: The MarkForged nachine prints	PolyJet incorporates multiple
	AM process parameter dependent	0(1)	) 0(1	() ()(2)	Û(1)	(o)	surface roughness, strength, small features, thin features, Sc high tolerance, large sized parts de	ome of the sign	The layer by aver material	Post processing:
	1 of 14 P PI PS K NO HITCH	Search		r						

## APPENDIX A.

Figure 43 Table in MS Access with additive manufacturing capabilities.

## **APPENDIX B.**



Figure 44 Additive manufacturing capability with detailed information.